ACTA UNIVERSITATIS AGRICULTURAE SUECIAE

SILVESTRIA 148



Genetics and Evolution of the Mediterranean *Abies* Species

Laura Parducci

SWEDISH UNIVERSITY OF AGRICULTURAL SCIENCES



Genetics and Evolution of the Mediterranean *Abies* species

Laura Parducci

Akademiska avhandling som för vinnande av filosofie doktorsexamen kommer att offentlig försvaras i hörsal Björken, SLU, fredagen den 8 september 2000, kl. 10.00.

Abstract

This thesis summarizes and discusses results of five separate studies in which molecular techniques have been used to study the genetic variability and evolution of the *Abies* taxa occurring in the Mediterranean region. In particular, the investigation focused on the rare species *Abies nebrodensis* (Lojac.) Mattei, endemic to the island of Sicily, and the three neighbouring species *A. alba* (Mill.), *A. cephalonica* (Laud.) and *A. numidica* (De Lann.).

The main aim of the studies was to determine the amount and distribution of the genetic variability within and among Mediterranean taxa of *Abies*, at both the nuclear and chloroplast levels, in order to elucidate their origin and evolution and to shed light on the taxonomic position of *A. nebrodensis*.

In studies I, II and V allozyme markers were used to provide information on the level and distribution of genetic variation among and within natural populations of *A. alba, A. cephalonica, A. nebrodensis* and *A. numidica* and to estimate the outcrossing rate within *A. alba.* In studies III and IV, DNA markers from the chloroplast genome were developed and employed at the intra- and inter-specific levels to estimate the degree of cpDNA variation in the genus and to derive inferences concerning species relationships. Two different approaches were used: the first involved a comparative restriction-site analysis of ten different amplified chloroplast DNA fragments and the second involved the analysis of six chloroplast hypervariable repetitive simple-sequence repeats (cpSSRs or microsatellites).

Analyses of both allozyme and cpDNA data indicated that *A. nebrodensis* differs from the neighbouring *Abies* species and justified its classification as a separate species. Based on results from studies III, IV and V we suggested that *A. nebrodensis* originated during the Messinian crises of the latest part of the Miocene, through hybridisation between *A. alba* and *A. numidica*. During the warmer period of the Holocene *A. nebrodensis* became more isolated from both *A. numidica* and *A. alba*, promoting further divergence.

Results from studies III, IV and V agreed well with the hypothesis that the genus *Abies* had an Asiatic origin and then differentiated along an east-west axis (beginning in the Miocene) in the Balkan and Middle East regions. Taxa like *A. alba, A. bornmuelleriana, A. nordmanniana, A. cephalonica* and *A. cilicica* were the first to differentiate from the common *Abies* ancestor. *Abies pinsapo* and *A. numidica* appear to have differentiated much later, and to have remained isolated for a long time after their settlement in Spain and North Africa. The lower levels of polymorphism observed in these two species appear to be a consequence of genetic drift due to isolation and small population size.

Key words: Abies, allozyme, chloroplast DNA, mating system, variation, migration and evolution.

Distribution:

Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Department of Forest Genetics and Plant Physiology S-901 83 Umeå, Sweden. Umeå 2000 ISSN: 1401-6230 ISBN: 91-576-5882-X

Genetics and Evolution of the Mediterranean Abies Species Laura Parducci Department of Forest Genetics and Plant Physiology SLU 901 83, Umeå

2000-09-08

ERRATA LIST

| page | reads | should read |
|----------------------------|--|--|
| - 6 | Genetic structure and mating system of silver fir in Campolino | Genetic structure and mating system of silver fir in the |
| | reserve | Campolino reserve |
| - 10, 4 th par. | grow much large | grow much larger |
| - 15, 4 th par. | Sorensen & Adam, 1993). | Sorensen & Adams, 1993). |
| - 17, 3 rd par. | However, chloroplast genes, due to | Chloroplast genes, due to their |
| | their uniparental mode | uniparental mode |
| - 18, 4 th par. | out-crossing rate | outcrossing rate |
| - 21, 2 nd par. | De to all these unique | Due to all these unique |
| - 22, 2 nd par. | Unfortunately, due to their high | Unfortunately, due to their high |
| | mutation rates, reversion | mutation rates, reversion |
| | and the possibility of homoplasy | and thus possibility of homoplasy |
| - 29, 3 rd par. | and distribution of genetic | and distribution of genetic |
| | variation in both animals and | variation in the plants from |
| | plants from | |
| - 40 | Laura wishes to thanks: | Laura wishes to thank: |
| - Paper IV, p.2, | | |
| 1 st par. | all European Abies species | all European Abies species |
| - Paper V, p. 9, | | |
| ref. 8 | Genetic variation of Abies alba | Genetic variation of Abies alba |
| | (Mill.) in Italy. | in Italy. |
| - Paper V, | | |
| Table 2, | (WEIR & COCKERHAM) 1984) | (WEIR & COCKERHAM 1984) |
| Table 4 | Unbiased genetic distanceS | Unbiased genetic distances |

Genetics and Evolution of the Mediterranean *Abies* Species

Laura Parducci

Department of Forest Genetics and Plant Physiology Umeå

Doctoral thesis Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences Umeå 2000

Acta Universitatis Agriculturae Sueciae Silvestria 148

ISSN 1401-6230 ISBN 91-576-5882-X © 2000 Laura Parducci, Umeå Printed by: SLU, Grafiska Enheten, Umeå, Sweden, 2000

Abstract

Parducci, L. 2000. Genetics and Evolution of the Mediterranean *Abies* species. Doctoral dissertation. ISSN: 1401-6230 ISBN: 91-576-5882-X

This thesis summarizes and discusses results of five separate studies in which molecular techniques have been used to study the genetic variability and evolution of the *Abies* taxa occurring in the Mediterranean region. In particular, the investigation focused on the rare species *Abies nebrodensis* (Lojac.) Mattei, endemic to the island of Sicily, and the three neighbouring species *A. alba* (Mill.), *A. cephalonica* (Laud.) and *A. numidica* (De Lann.). The main aim of the studies was to determine the amount and distribution of the genetic variability within and among Mediterranean taxa of *Abies*, at both the nuclear and chloroplast levels, in order to elucidate their origin and evolution and to shed light on the taxonomic position of *A. nebrodensis*.

In studies I, II and V allozyme markers were used to provide information on the level and distribution of genetic variation among and within natural populations of *A. alba, A. cephalonica, A. nebrodensis* and *A. numidica* and to estimate the outcrossing rate within *A. alba.* In studies III and IV, DNA markers from the chloroplast genome were developed and employed at the intra- and inter-specific levels to estimate the degree of cpDNA variation in the genus and to derive inferences concerning species relationships. Two different approaches were used: the first involved a comparative restriction-site analysis of ten different amplified chloroplast DNA fragments and the second involved the analysis of six chloroplast hypervariable repetitive simple-sequence repeats (cpSSRs or microsatellites).

Analyses of both allozyme and cpDNA data indicated that *A. nebrodensis* differs from the neighbouring *Abies* species and justified its classification as a separate species. Based on results from studies III, IV and V we suggested that *A. nebrodensis* originated during the Messinian crises of the latest part of the Miocene, through hybridisation between *A. alba* and *A. numidica*. During the warmer period of the Holocene *A. nebrodensis* became more isolated from both *A. numidica* and *A. alba*, promoting further divergence.

Results from studies III, IV and V agreed well with the hypothesis that the genus *Abies* had an Asiatic origin and then differentiated along an east-west axis (beginning in the Miocene) in the Balkan and Middle East regions. Taxa like *A. alba, A. bornmuelleriana, A. nordmanniana, A. cephalonica* and *A. cilicica* were the first to differentiate from the common *Abies* ancestor. *Abies pinsapo* and *A. numidica* appear to have differentiated much later, and to have remained isolated for a long time after their settlement in Spain and North Africa. The lower levels of polymorphism observed in these two species appear to be a consequence of genetic drift due to isolation and small population size.

Key words: Abies, allozyme, chloroplast DNA, mating system, variation, migration and evolution.

Author's address: Laura Parducci, Department of Forest Genetics and Plant Physiology, SLU, S-901 83 Umeå, Sweden.

E-mail: Laura.Parducci@genfys.slu.se

Contents

> Introduction 7

- The genus Abies Taxonomy and biology 7
- The Mediterranean species8
- Genetic variation 10
- o Climatic changes 10
- o Gene flow 14
- Mating system 15
- Random genetic drift 16
- Evolution 17

> Objectives 18

Methods used 18

Molecular markers 18

- Allozyme markers 19
- o DNA markers 19

Summary of the results 23

- Genetic variation and evolution of the Mediterranean Abies species 23
- Variation within populations23
- Variation among populations 24
- o Mating system 25
- The Abies chloroplast DNA 25
- 0 Origin and evolution of Abies nebrodensis 27
- Origin and evolution of the Mediterranean species 28
- Closing remarks 29
- References 31
- > Acknowledgments 40

Appendix

This thesis is based on studies reported in the following papers, which will be referred to in the text by the corresponding Roman numerals.

- I. Parducci L., Szmidt A. E., Villani F., Wang X-R. & Cherubini M. (1996) Genetic variation of *Abies alba* in Italy. *Hereditas* 125 (1): 11-18.
- II. Giannini R., Parducci L., Rossi P. & Villani F. (1994) Genetic structure and mating system of silver fir in Campolino reserve (North Apennines, Italy). *Journal of Genetics and Breeding* 48: 335-338.
- III. Parducci L. & Szmidt A. E. (1999) PCR-RFLP analysis of cpDNA in the genus *Abies*. *Theoretical and Applied Genetics* 98: 802-808.
- IV. Parducci L., Szmidt A. E., Madaghiele A., Anzidei M. & Vendramin G. G. (2000) Genetic variation at chloroplast microsatellites (cpSSR) in *Abies nebrodensis* (Lojac.) Mattei and three neighbouring *Abies* species. *Theoretical and Applied Genetics*. (In press).
- V. Parducci L., Szmidt A. E., Ribeiro M. M. & Drouzas A. D (2000) Allozyme variation in *Abies nebrodensis* (Lojac.) Mattei and three neighbouring *Abies* species. *Forest Genetics*. (Submitted).

Papers I, II, III and IV are reproduced with permission from the publishers.

Introduction

The genus Abies - Taxonomy and biology

The genus *Abies (Pinaceae* family) includes many forest tree species all native of the Northern Hemisphere. All the *Abies* species show a rich variability in their morphological characters. Miller first established the genus in 1754 as a separate entity within the *Pinaceae* family (Miller, 1754) and in 1842 Spach made the first attempt at a generic classification, dividing the genus into five sections. However, only two of Spach's sections contained species of *Abies* as presently circumscribed. Gordon & Glendinning (1858), Egelmann, (1878) and Mayr (1890) made the first classifications that dealt with only true *Abies* species, using morphological characters. Further classifications were later made by Sargent (1898), Kent, (1900), Hickel (1906), Patschke (1913), Franco (1950), Matzenko (1968), Liu (1971), Landry (1984) and Farjon & Rushforth (1989).

Usually, classification of species is a formalized activity in which taxonomists compare new species to other pre-established groups of species and explain how they could be distinguished, based mainly on phenetic (morphological) characters. In biology there are two different methods for classifying species into groups: the phenetic and the phylogenetic methods. In the phenetic method, species are grouped exclusively according to their *phenetic* attributes and nothing is said about their evolutionary and phylogenetic relationships, while the phylogenetic method ignores the phenetic relationships and classifies species according to how recently they shared a common ancestor. The phenetic and phylogenetic principles are two fundamental types of biological classification, but there are more than two schools of thought about how classification should be Phenetic classification ignores evolutionary relationships and carried out. classifies species by their similarity in appearance; cladism ignores phenetic relationships and classifies species according to their common ancestry; evolutionary taxonomy includes both phenetic and phylogenetic relationships (Ridley, 1993).

According to Farjon & Rushforth (1989), who made the most recent classification of the genus *Abies*, the unrestrained use of geographical and ecological characters adopted in many of the previous classifications (*i.e.* Franco, 1950; Liu, 1971), often led to evolutionary assumptions hardly substantiated by the paleobotanical records available for the genus. Similarly, the use of a very limited range of morphological characters, such as those adopted in the classifications of Matzenko (1968) and Landry (1984), often resulted in the grouping of species in an artificial manner. In contrast, the classification made by Farjon & Rushforth (1989) although also based on morphological characters, considered the biology of the whole plant as the primary criterion for grouping species, resulting in a more natural and complete classification than any proposed before. The resulting system puts the *Abies* species with similar ecological

preferences together, and proposes a tentative scheme of relationships among the ten different sections.

The total number of *Abies* species recognized by Farjon & Rushforth (1989) is 49. They are divided into ten different sections further divided into subsections. All the *Abies* species are native to the Northern Hemisphere, where they are widely distributed over both eastern and western regions. The northern limit of distribution lies in the sub-arctic region at about 65° N latitude while the southern limit lies in the high mountains of the tropical regions at 14° N latitude. As a rule, *Abies* species prefer a humid, temperate to boreal climates, however, some species are well adapted to stand drier conditions. Nearly all species are important trees, being major components of the characteristic forests of high altitudes and boreal regions of the Northern Hemisphere. They occur in pure stands at elevations to which they are best adapted, or in mixed forests at lower or higher elevations in their native lands. Most of the species are allopatric, although sympatric zones exist in western North America, on the islands of Japan and to some extent in a few areas in the Mediterranean basin (Liu, 1971).

The Mediterranean species

A large number of *Abies* taxa naturally occur in the Mediterranean area, which is one of the distribution centres of the genus. This region includes not only the coastal areas, islands and peninsulas with high mountains in and around the Mediterranean Sea, but also the Alps, the Carpathians, the mountain ranges in southern Europe and the Caucasus Mountains. For convenience, also, the mountainous regions of Central Europe are included (Liu, 1971).

The total number of *Abies* taxa recognized in this region differs among taxonomists. According to Farjon & Rushforth (1989) there are seven species and one putative hybrid, belonging to two different sections. The section *Abies* includes: *A. alba* (Mill.), *A. cephalonica* (Laud.), *A. cilicica* (Ant. & Kotschy) Carriére, *A. nebrodensis* (Lojac.) Mattei, *A. nordmanniana* (Steven) Spach and the putative hybrid *A. borisii-regis* (Mattf.) Emend. Liu. The section *Piceaster* includes *A. numidica* (De Lann.) and *A. pinsapo* Boiss. Figure 1 shows the geographical distribution of the Mediterranean *Abies* taxa investigated in the present study.

Of the Mediterranean taxa, *A. nebrodensis*, *A. numidica* and *A. pinsapo* show very limited distribution ranges, restricted to the western area of the region, and it is likely that man has had a great influence on them. *Abies nebrodensis* is an extremely rare taxon, represented by just 29 adult individuals growing on the Madonie Range in Sicily (Italy) and very little is known about its origin. Although at first glance it can be easily confused with *A. alba*, it also shares morphological characters with the two neighbouring species, *A. cephalonica* and *A. numidica*.



 Figure 1. Distribution of the Mediterranean Abies taxa investigated in the present study
 A

 ♦ alba
 ♦ A. bornmuelleriana
 ♦ A. cephalonica
 ♦ A. cilicica
 ♦ A. nebrodensis

 ♦ A. nordmanniana
 ♦ A. numidica
 ♦ A. pinsapo
 ♦ A. pinsapo var. marocana

However, several outstanding characteristics, like smaller size, glabrescent branchlets and stiff leaves that are not pectinate in arrangement, clearly differentiate this taxon from the others. *Abies numidica* also has a limited and isolated range, restricted to a small region on Mount Babor in the Kabilye Range in northern Algeria. Finally the range of *A. pinsapo* is limited to the mountains around Ronda and Sierra De Antequera in the province of Granada in southern Spain, as well as to two small mountainous regions in northern Morocco where it occurs in two varieties, var. *marocana* and var. *tazaotana*.

The remaining five taxa show wider distribution ranges. Abies alba grows throughout the mountainous regions of central Europe, reaching the southernmost limit of its distribution in the Apennines in Calabria (southern Italy) and in the Balkans. Abies cilicica is a native of southern Turkey and northern Syria, occurring in different regions of the Taurus chain, where it is generally accompanied by extensive forests containing Cedrus species. Abies nordmanniana grows in extensive forests, either pure or mixed, in the central Caucasus and on the high mountains of northern Turkey. Finally A. cephalonica grows throughout the mainland of Greece and on the islands of Cephalonia and According to Mattfeld (1930), however, the southern Abies Evia (Euboea). populations occurring in southern Greece as far north as latitude 38° 50' N belong to the species A. cephalonica, while in central and northern Greece a series of intermediate *Abies* forms occur, belonging to the putative hybrid species A. borisii-regis, which at its northern limit most resembles A. alba and grows together with individuals of this species while at the southern limit it mostly resembles A. cephalonica.

Controlled pollination analyses showed that many of the *Abies* taxa growing in the Mediterranean region can be easily crossed (Klaehn & Winiesky, 1962; Kormutak, 1979; Kormutak, 1981; Kormutak, 1985) although these experiments do not provide direct evidence that hybridisation has taken place in nature. Nevertheless, past hybridisation between *Abies* taxa could be an important factor causing the unstable morphological characters observed today in *A. borisii-regis* in central Greece, *A. equii-trojani* in north-western Turkey, *A. bornmuelleriana* in northern Turkey and *A. nebrodensis* in Sicily. However, reliance upon morphological differences for distinguishing between parental species and their hybrids has often proven to be difficult, even for experts. Molecular taxonspecific markers are required to identify the hybrid individuals and to assess the proportional contribution of parental genomes (Bousquet *et al.*, 1990; Wang & Szmidt, 1994; Bacilieri *et al.*, 1996; Watano *et al.*, 1996; Heinze, 1997).

Genetic variation

Plants differ with respect to the degree and apportionment of genetic variation within and among natural populations (Hamrick *et al.*, 1981). The level and distribution of genetic variation in plant species is affected by both biotic and abiotic factors such as gene flow, mating system, selection, genetic drift, human activities and climatic changes. However, the relative significance of these factors is likely to vary greatly among populations and species. For example, large populations may be immune to drift but may be exposed to highly variable selective pressures. In contrast, small populations may undergo loss of variation due to drift, but experience only weak environmental pressure. Usually, species with wide distributions show higher levels of genetic variability than species with restricted ranges. However, exceptions exist for species with wide ranges (Mosseler *et al.*, 1992; Echt *et al.*, 1998) as well as for isolated and endemic species with restricted ranges (Szmidt, 1982; Hiebert & Hamrick, 1983; Kuittinen *et al.*, 1991; Vicario *et al.*, 1995; Ducci *et al.*, 1999).

In the following paragraphs I will discuss the factors that are likely to have played an important role in shaping the level and distribution of genetic variation of the *Abies* taxa investigated in this thesis.

Climatic changes

Large parts of Europe were directly influenced by the last ice ages of the Pleistocene (1.6-0.01 My BP) and the current distribution of the plant species in the region still reflects colonization into these areas after the retreat of the glaciers. It is now clear that the ice sheets in the Northern Hemisphere began to grow much large around 2.4 My BP and that the last 700 000 years have been dominated by major ice ages with a roughly 100 000-years cycle, interrupted by relatively short warm interglacial periods (Hewitt, 1996). Our knowledge of the last glacial cycle is the most complete, particularly for the progression from the

most recent full ice age condition (20 000 BP) to the warm interglacial of the present day. Extensive palynological, paleobotanical and phylogeographic work has identified several areas around the Mediterranean basin which must have provided glacial refugia for trees (Huntley & Birks, 1983; Taberlet *et al.*, 1998). With the retreat of the ice-sheets, changing climates permitted many plants to expand their ranges again.

According to Hewitt (1996) the process of expansion and contraction occurring during the glacial and interglacial periods may have led to considerable genome reorganization in plant species. After the melting of the glaciers the different genomes mixed to various degrees across the plains of middle and northern Europe, and while the leading populations were expanding northwards from the southern refugia, the warmer climate reduced the ability of the species to survive in the southernmost part of its range, although the mountains of southern Europe provided refugia in the new conditions. It is likely that plant taxa could have survived cold- and warm-stage temperature changes in areas where the change was small relative to climatic zones provided by the available relief, for example in the Alps (up to over 4000 m), the Balkans (over 3000 m) or northwest Greece (2500 m) (Tzedakis, 1993). Therefore, in southern Europe during the warm periods the refugial populations expanded up the mountains. However, the distance dispersed in this manner was relatively low for any given degree of temperature change, and one would expect relatively little genome differentiation to occur among populations and areas and not much bottlenecking or loss of genetic variation. In contrast, extensive and rapid northwards expansions often involved a series of bottlenecks for the colonizing genome, with a loss of alleles and derived genomes spread over large areas. All these range changes would have been, of course, affected by the local and regional topography, with mountains, lakes and plains modifying both expansions and contractions.

Hewitt (1996) also discussed the questions posed by the high levels of genetic diversity found in plant populations occurring in southern parts of Europe, especially around the Mediterranean basin, and the relatively low genetic diversity found in the northern European populations. This partitioning of diversity is explained by the hypothesis that colonization occurred only from the northern fringes of refugial areas (leading edge colonization). Such processes led to only a small fraction of the overall genetic diversity in refugia being dispersed into the areas vacated by the retreat of the glaciers, with the bulk of the genetic variability remaining *in situ* in refugial areas. Evidence from investigations on the genetic variability of pteridophytes (Vogel *et al.*, 1999), *Quercus* species (Dumolin-Lapegue *et al.*, 1997b), *Fagus sylvatica* (Demesure *et al.*, 1996) and comparative phylogeography studies in ten different taxa including mammals, amphibians, arthropods and plants (Taberlet *et al.*, 1998) provide support for this hypothesis.

Fossil remains that are attributable with confidence to the *Abies* species are found in the Northern Hemisphere from periods as early as the Miocene (26-5 My BP) of the Tertiary period, although it is assumed that the genus originated earlier, probably at the beginning of the Palaeocene (65- 54 My BP) (Liu, 1971). In the Miocene an ancient *Abies* progenitor already existed in the Balkan and Middle East regions, and the Aegean basin was a favourable zone for the differentiation of the species, which followed an east-west migration route in their expansion and became widely distributed in the Northern Hemisphere (Liu, 1971) (Figure 2).



Figure 2. Migration routes followed by the Mediterranean Abies species

The *Abies* pollen found in several interglacial and early Pleistocene deposits indicates that extensive *Abies* forests were present in Europe prior to this time (Huntley & Birks, 1983; Huntley, 1990). During the climatic crises of the Miocene, the *Abies* range became fragmented and the individual species became isolated. At this time *A. alba* was confined to the Apennines chain and to central and eastern Europe, where the climate was cooler and the species could benefit from the humid Atlantic streams. It is likely that the other Mediterranean *Abies* species were restricted to the Balkans and to the mountainous regions of Northern Africa and the Middle East. Pollen maps for the last glacial period (90 000-12 000 BP) confirmed that prior to this time *Abies* forests were present in Greece, Italy and south Iberia (Huntley & Birks, 1983; Huntley, 1990) although the lack of *Abies* pollen maps in North Africa and the Middle-East regions does not allow conclusion to be drawn about the presence of *Abies* forests in these areas.

However, according to the hypothesis that the genus had an Asiatic origin, followed by an east-west differentiation, it is reasonable to assume that different *Abies* species were also present in these areas prior to the last glaciations (*i.e. A. numidica* in Northern Africa and *A. cilicica* in Syria and Lebanon).

During the Messinian salinity crisis of the most recent part of the Miocene (12-5 My BP), the Mediterranean became a hyper-saline land-locked sea, substantially below the ocean level so that the Italian Peninsula was connected to the African continent. This situation, which lasted until the early Pliocene (5-1.6 My BP), when the marine flooding took place, offered many possibilities for the different species to come into contact, and this probably happened in various parts of the Mediterranean region. In successive periods when the glaciers grew, during the ice ages of the Pleistocene (1.6-0.01 My BP), the European species withdrew southwards and/or into lower elevations, and in Europe they were restricted to refugial zones.

Information about the location of the refugia might be obtained by comparing pollen diagrams from across a wide area and following the direction of migration of various taxa. Huntley & Birks (1983) and Bennet *et al.* (1991) adopted this approach and identified three different refugia for the *Abies* species in Europe: the southern Balkans, the Apennines (probably Calabria), and the Iberian Peninsula. The detection of the refugia is crucial for understanding the patterns of genetic variation observed in the current Mediterranean *Abies* taxa since the ice ages offered them new possibilities to come in contact.

After the melting of the glaciers (12 000-6000 BP) the rate of spread of plant species was remarkably rapid: between 50 to 1500 m/year (Huntley & Birks. 1983; Bennet et al., 1991). The migration patterns in Europe displayed in the pollen maps available indicate that the Abies species moved from the European refugia. We can therefore assume that from the Balkan refugium some species moved north and east to re-colonize central and eastern Europe, while the North African and Middle East species, hardly influenced at all by the effect of the ice ages, probably moved only into lower elevations from the mountain chains of the regions. Lack of pollen evidence from central and southern Greece prior to 6000 BP prohibits any firm conclusion being made about the time at which A. cephalonica appeared there; indeed it may have been there since glacial times and remained confined to the mountainous regions of this area (Huntley & Birks, 1983). In addition to the migration from the Balkan refugium, A. alba followed two other migration routes, from the southern Italian refugium to northern Italy and from the Iberian Peninsula to central Europe. By 10 000 BP this species was present in the Alps and subsequently expanded steadily in the area, with migration rates of 40-50 m/yr, and by 8000 BP it was present on the Pyrenees. This rapid expansion phase ended by 7000 BP, at which time A. alba was well established in the Pyrenees, the western and central Alps, the Apennines and the Subsequent expansions into a variety of lower mountain ranges Balkans. between 6000 and 5000 BP probably reflected some climatic cooling, and occurred in the mountainous regions of Europe as well as in Northern Africa and the Middle East. The subsequent fragmentation of the *Abies* range resulted either from further climatic changes or, more likely, from anthropogenic influences and forest destruction (Huntley & Birks, 1983 and references therein).

Gene flow

Gene flow is an important factor affecting the distribution of genetic variation in plants. Gene flow among plant populations takes place in two ways. The first involves pollen dispersal to a different population, with fertilization of an ovule and establishment of the resulting seeds. The second involves dispersal of seeds and their successful establishment within the new population (Ennos, 1994). In outcrossing species like *Abies*, the contribution of pollen to gene dispersal is also affected by the frequency of *selfing* (the union of female and male gametes from the same individual) and by the pollen's ability to remain airborne, while the contribution of seeds is mainly dependent on the extent of their physical dispersion from the maternal plant. A complete description of processes that contribute to the distribution of genetic variation in plants requires analysis of separate effects of seeds and pollen on gene flow (Cruzan, 1998).

Attempts to measure gene flow in plants have been essentially based on two approaches. The first makes use of estimates of population subdivision (F_{st} or G_{st}) and models of population differentiation with a balance between drift and migration (Slatkin, 1985). However, the obtained estimate of migration rate, *Nm*, provides no direct measure of gene flow, nor does it allow gene flow via pollen to be distinguished from that via seed (Ennos, 1994). In the second approach, pollen migration rates are estimated by calculating the proportion of foreign pollen among all successful pollen that arrives in a population (Friedman & Adams, 1985; Nagasaka & Szmidt, 1985; Ellstrand *et al.*, 1989; Adams & Birkes, 1990; Ellstrand, 1992).

In recent years, due to the advance of molecular genetics, several techniques have been developed for studying population differentiation, not only with respect to nuclear markers but also for chloroplast and mitochondrial markers. In the *Pinaceae*, the inheritance modes of organellar DNAs are unique because chloroplast DNA is paternally inherited but mitochondrial DNA is of maternal origin (Szmidt *et al.*, 1987; Neale *et al.*, 1989; Neale & Sederoff, 1989; Wagner *et al.*, 1989; Wagner *et al.*, 1991a; Mogensen, 1996; Wang *et al.*, 1996). As a consequence of the different modes of inheritance, the extent of gene flow among populations will differ for biparentally and uniparentally inherited markers.

Generally, in the absence of extensive gene flow, uniparentally inherited markers show less variation within populations, and more between populations, than nuclear biparentally inherited markers (Birky *et al.*, 1983). The extent of these differences, however, will also be affected by the biological characteristics of the species concerned. In this respect, differences among species may be substantial.

The greatest difference between pollen and seed migration rates so far recorded was found in the oak species complex, where interpopulation pollen flow was estimated to be 200 times greater than seed flow, while in pine species, corresponding estimates ranges from 20 to 60 (Ennos, 1994 and references therein).

In the last decade, several studies combining information about population genetic structure from both nuclear and chloroplast genomes provided many insights into the relative contribution of seed and pollen movement to the total gene flow (Govindaraju, 1989; Ennos, 1994; Mc Cauley, 1995). New highly polymorphic, paternally inherited DNA markers such as chloroplast microsatellites (cpSSRs) (Powell *et al.*, 1995a; Powell *et al.*, 1995b; Vendramin *et al.*, 1996) are also now available for this purpose.

Mating system

Mating systems affect both the amount and distribution of genetic variation in plants. Mating events in plants are governed by the behaviour of pollen vectors and by processes affecting the post-pollination events. The simplest and most important mating pattern is *random mating*, in which mating takes place at random with respect to the genotypes of a population. However, departures from random mating occur often in natural populations, mainly due to *inbreeding*. Inbreeding refers to mating between relatives and has the effect of increasing the homozygosity of a population. The most extreme form of inbreeding is *selfing*.

In general, conifers have mixed mating systems, and selfing rates at the fertilization stage are intermediate (Sorensen, 1994; Sorensen & Adam, 1993). During the subsequent embryogenesis and stand development, however, selection usually removes selfed progeny so that the mature reproductive populations consist mainly of outcrossed individuals (Shaw & Allard, 1982a; Muona & Szmidt, 1985; Muona, *et al.*, 1988; Bush & Smouse, 1991). Sorensen (1999) demonstrated that the response to inbreeding (inbreeding depression) differed among conifer species. In a comparison of *Abies procera*, *Pseudotsuga menziesii* and *Pinus ponderosa*, the cited author found that over time, at varying stages before reproductive maturity, essentially all the selfed individuals were lost because of inbreeding depression. In accordance with these findings, several studies in conifers have shown an excess of homozygotes over panmictic expectations at the embryo stage, which usually disappears at the adult stage (Shaw & Allard, 1982a; Szmidt & Muona, 1985; Yazdani *et al.*, 1985; Plessas & Strauss, 1986; Muona *et al.*, 1987).

Mating system studies entail estimation of *outcrossing* and *selfing rates* (Muona *et al.*, 1990). An easy and straightforward approach adopted for estimating outcrossing rates in conifers is to use allozymes to identify the paternal parent of seeds collected from the same mother tree by comparing the genotype of the embryo and endosperm (Snow and Lewis, 1993). In the last decades, several

allozyme studies have provided useful information about the mating patterns of several conifer species, as well as the mechanisms that contribute to those patterns (Cheliak *et al.*, 1985; Muona *et al.*, 1990; Beaulieu & Simon, 1995; Changtragoon & Finkeldey, 1995). While allozymes remain the most widely used markers to for evaluating mating systems, the more recently developed AFLP markers are an attractive alternative, due to their high levels of polymorphism (Gaiotto *et al.*, 1997).

In conifers, estimates of outcrossing rates are usually high (>0.85) suggesting that selfing is low in this group of plants (Mitton *et al.*, 1981; Shaw & Allard, 1982b; El-Kassaby *et al.*, 1986; Longauer *et al.*, 1992). Available estimates of outcrossing rates in *Abies* are also high, varying from a maximum of one in a seed orchard of the North American *A. procera* (Siegismund *et al.*, 1996) to 0.89 in nine natural populations of *A. alba* (Schroeder, 1989).

Random genetic drift

Random genetic drift refers to chance fluctuations in allele frequencies, which are particularly pronounced in small and isolated populations, as a result of random sampling among gametes (Ridley, 1993). In a small population, in the absence of mutation, one allele will eventually be fixed at each locus and the population will eventually become homozygous. The main effect of genetic drift is therefore to reduce the amount of genetic variability in small populations.

A particular example of the influence of random sampling is given by the *founder effect*. Mayr (1963) defined the founder effect as the establishment of a new population by a few original founders that carry only a small fraction of the total genetic variation of the parental population: the random genetic drift accompanying a founder event is known as the founder effect. A population may be descended from a small number of ancestral individuals for either of two main reasons. A small number of individuals may colonize a place previously inhabited by their species. Alternatively, a population that is established in an area may fluctuate in size. In the latter case the founder effect occurs when just a few individuals survive but the population later expands again when more favourable times return. Such temporary reductions in population numbers are also called *bottlenecks* and the losses of genetic variation accompanying the reductions in size are called *genetic bottlenecks* (Ridley, 1993).

In practice however, if a small sample of individuals is taken from a highly variable larger population, the founder effect may not be particularly effective at reducing variation at diploid heterozygous loci since the founder population, even if very small (N<10), will usually posses both alleles at each of these loci. On the other hand, the founder effect can have other interesting consequences. Although the individuals forming a founder population are likely to have nearly all the ancestral population's genes, the gene frequencies may be peculiar. Thus, isolated populations tend to have exceptionally high frequencies of rare alleles

and the most likely explanation is that the founder population had a disproportionate number of these alleles (Ridley, 1993).

The situation may be different for uniparentally inherited haploid loci. In such cases the effective population size is half of that of biparentally inherited loci and it will be less likely that the individuals forming the founder population will have all the representative genes of the ancestral population. Thus, genetic bottlenecks at these loci will be more pronounced.

Evolution

Evolution is the result of the progressive changes in the form and behaviour of organisms between generations. While the focus of population genetics is to understand how much genetic variation exists in natural populations, and to explain this variation in terms of its origin, maintenance and evolutionary importance (microevolution), the scope of evolutionary genetic studies is to understand how the genetic composition of specific groups of taxa came to be the way they are, and to infer hypotheses about their origin and evolution using both *phenetic* and *phylogenetic* principles.

A vast array of different characters, including morphological, biochemical and cytological traits, flavonoid patterns, protein variation and DNA markers have been used to study plant relationships and evolution. In the last decade, several studies showed that cpDNA markers were very useful for evaluating phylogenies of a large number of conifer species (Strauss & Doerksen, 1990; Govindaraju et al., 1992; Sigurgeirsson & Szmidt, 1993; Wang et al., 1993; Tsumura et al, 1995; Krupkin et al., 1996; Tsumura et al., 1996; Wang et al., 1999; Wang et al., 2000) including several Japanese Abies species (Tsumura & Suyama, 1998; Suyama et al., 2000). However, chloroplast genes, due to their uniparental mode of inheritance, behave like haploid loci that do not recombine. The mechanism of recombination, which leads nuclear genes being a mosaic of sequences with different evolutionary histories, is not present in the cpDNA genomes. A consequence of this simplicity of transmission is that the phylogenies derived from cpDNA sequences should be regarded as gene or organellar trees and the relationships inferred will not always tally with the history of the species studied. The approximation involved will, in fact, increase as time goes by, because the intraspecific hybridisation introduced by and/or intraspecific biases polymorphism will diminish as the time scale is extended (Clegg and Zurawski, 1992). Moreover, the usefulness of cpDNA markers for comparisons among species will also depend on the level of polymorphism exhibited by the marker.

At present, phylogenetic information about the Mediterranean *Abies* species is patchy, and the majority of the published phylogenetic studies have been based either on morphological or biochemical traits (Mitsopoulos & Panetsos, 1987; Fady *et al.*, 1992; Fady & Conkle, 1993; Scaltsoyiannes *et al.*, 1999). Similarly, current knowledge of the evolution and migration patterns followed by the *Abies*

species of this region is based on morphological and biochemical comparisons, the degree of cross-compatibility among species and fossil pollen analyses (Liu, 1971; Klaehn & Winiesky, 1962; Huntley & Birks, 1983; Kormutak, 1985; Konnert & Bergmann, 1995; Breitenbach-Dorfer *et al.*, 1997). Finally, controversies and uncertainties among taxonomists and botanists concerning the delimitation of some of these taxa appear, in some cases, to have clouded the biological validity of the available knowledge.

Objectives

The purpose of the project described in this thesis was to study the genetic variability and evolution of the *Abies* taxa occurring in the Mediterranean region. In particular, the investigation focused on the rare species *A. nebrodensis*, which is endemic to the island of Sicily and the three neighbouring species *A. alba*, *A. cephalonica* and *A. numidica*.

The main aim of the five studies included in the thesis was to determine the amount and distribution of the genetic variability within and among taxa, both at the nuclear and chloroplast levels, in order to elucidate their origin and evolution and, especially, to shed light on the taxonomic position of *A. nebrodensis*.

In studies reported in Papers I and II and V, allozyme markers were used to provide information on the level and distribution of genetic variation among and within natural populations of *A. alba, A. cephalonica, A. nebrodensis* and *A. numidica* and to estimate the out-crossing rate within *A. alba.* In the analyses described in Papers III and IV, DNA markers from the chloroplast genome were developed and employed at the intra- and inter-specific level to estimate the degree of cpDNA variation in the genus and to derive inferences concerning relationships among the species. Two different approaches were used: the first involved a comparative restriction-site analysis of ten different amplified chloroplast DNA fragments (Paper III) and the second involved analysis of chloroplast hypervariable repetitive simple-sequence repeats (cpSSR or microsatellites) (Paper IV).

Methods used

Molecular markers

An important attribute of natural populations of forest tree species in their natural habits is their *phenotypic diversity*. Population genetics deals with that portion of phenotypic diversity that is caused by differences in *genotypes* among individuals in a population. In the past ten years, the advent of molecular techniques has provided a wide array of new methods to study population genetics and evolution

of plant species. First allozyme, then DNA restriction fragment length polymorphisms (RFLPs) and now sequencing of chloroplast, mitochondrial and nuclear DNA fragments, have offered the opportunity to measure, increasingly effectively, the genetic variation across the species' ranges. Molecular markers have been discussed in several recent reviews (Strauss *et al.*, 1992; Geburek, 1997; Karp & Edwards, 1997; Vekemans & Jacquemart 1997; Cruzan, 1998; Haig, 1998; Parker *et al.*, 1998; Szmidt & Wang, 2000)

In the following paragraphs I will describe the molecular markers employed in the studies presented in the thesis.

Allozyme markers

Allozyme markers represent electrophoretically detectable forms of enzymatic proteins. This technique has been the most commonly used in plant population biology over the past several decades, since it is relatively straightforward, easy to carry out and is not expensive, compared to alternative techniques.

Allozyme variation results from changes in protein coding sequences and is associated with biparentally inherited nuclear genes encoding enzymatic proteins. Enzyme loci often show significant amounts of polymorphism, which makes them very useful for investigating various evolutionary factors like gene flow, mating system and genetic drift. They are also useful for measuring the levels of variation within and among populations (Hamrick *et al.*, 1990). Multilocus analysis methods have provided the means for estimating outcrossing rates in many forest tree species and the results of these studies have made important contributions to evolutionary biology, tree breeding, population genetics and the conservation of genetic resources (Muona *et al.*, 1990; Godt & Hamrick, 1991).

A disadvantage of these markers is that they represent a restricted number of structural genes, and extrapolation of the results from a small number of genes to the entire genome may not always be valid. Moreover, the use of these markers in studies comparing individuals belonging to different species is controversial, because two alleles migrating to the same point on a gel and belonging to two different individuals do not necessarily have identical protein sequences. The more unrelated the two individuals, the more likely is this possibility. Finally, the apparent technical simplicity of allozyme markers is not as great as sometimes suggested, due to the lack of standard protocols that are applicable to different species.

DNA markers

DNA markers are potentially the most accurate source of genetic information. Their great advantage is that, unlike allozymes, they provide pure genetic information on the organism studied since they are not the products of transcription or translation. Other great advantages of these markers are the large variety of scales on which evolutionary processes can be studied and their great potential for detecting variation in all kinds of organisms, in both living and dead tissues.

Genetic information in plants and algae is present in three cellular compartments: the nucleus, the mitochondrion and the chloroplast. Although the use of DNA markers has provided new genetic information about all three genomes, the chloroplast DNA is now the best-known genome in forest trees.

The *chloroplast DNA* (cpDNA) has been extensively studied by genetic and physical mapping not only in forest tree species, but also in a number of other land plants and algae. Probably the most comprehensive and significant contribution to understanding chloroplast gene organization has come from the complete sequencing of chloroplast genomes in several different plants. Besides algae and unicellular eukaryotes, the complete nucleotide sequences of chloroplast genomes are now available for six plants, namely *Marchantia polymorpha* (Ohyama *et al.*, 1986), *Nicotiana tabacum* (Shinozaki *et al.*, 1986), *Oryza sativa* (Hiratsuka *et al.*, 1989), *Epifagus virginiana* (Wolfe *et al.*, 1992), *Pinus thunbergii* (Wakasugi *et al.*, 1994) and *Zea mays* (Maier *et al.*, 1995).

In land plants, the chloroplast genome generally consists of homogeneous circular double-stranded DNA molecules of approximately 110-160 Kilo base pairs (Kbp) that occur in multiple copies per organelle. The gene content of the chloroplast genome is highly conserved and comprises approximately 120 different genes, which are mostly conserved among organisms. In contrast to the nuclear and mitochondrial genomes of plants, which contain vast amounts of DNA of no apparent function, the genetic information contained in the chloroplast genomes is usually very condensed with short intergenic regions. The evolution rate of cpDNA genes is estimated to be several times slower than of the nuclear genes (Wolfe *et al.*, 1987). It is believed that the compact size, structural integrity and genomic content of cpDNA have been maintained by an intensive constraint, either mechanistic or selective (Palmer, 1990).

A prominent feature of the chloroplast genomes found in most angiosperms is the presence of two large inverted repeats ranging in size between 6 to 76 Kbp (Palmer, 1985; Shimada & Sugiura, 1991; Sugiura, 1992). However, this structure is absent from the cpDNA of legumes (Palmer & Thompson, 1981) and most conifers (Lidholm *et al.*, 1988; Strauss *et al.*, 1988; White, 1990a; Raubeson & Jansen, 1992; Karpinska & Karpinski, 1993; Tsumura *et al.*, 1993), including *Abies* (Tsumura *et al.*, 2000). It has been suggested that the absence of the two large repeated regions may confer phylogenetic instability on the chloroplast genome (Palmer & Thompson, 1981; Strauss *et al.*, 1988). Indeed, conifer cpDNA, lacking this structure, has been shown to include several gene rearrangements that have not been observed in angiosperms (Lidholm *et al.*, 1988; Tsumura *et al.*, 2000). However, it is still not clear if this instability is related to the absence of the inverted repeat structure, and there are not enough data to confirm, or refute, this hypothesis.

The cpDNA in conifers also differs from angiosperms with respect to its mode of inheritance. While in most angiosperms cpDNA is transmitted from the female parent, paternal inheritance of cpDNA was found in conifers (Neale *et al.*, 1986; Szmidt *et al.*, 1987; Wagner *et al.*, 1989; Stine & Keathley, 1990) including *Abies* (Ziegenhagen *et al.*, 1995). Due to the uniparental mode of inheritance this molecule behaves like a large, haploid single-locus that does not recombine (Chiu and Sears, 1985). Therefore it is inherited unaltered, except for occasional mutations, across the generations in any line housing it. This implies that a group of associated loci are not separated, so that a great deal of historical information is preserved in their sequences. In addition, its effective population size is half of that of the nuclear DNA and therefore it is more sensitive to reductions in the number of individuals in a population (Birky, 1988). The reduction in effective population size should also lead, theoretically, to lower levels of genetic variation in the chloroplast genome compared to the nuclear genome (Mitton, 1994).

De to all these unique features of the cpDNA, the analysis of its variation has several advantages for evolutionary and systematic studies on plants. The paternal mode of inheritance of this genome implies that cpDNA markers can be very useful for analyses of gene flow *via* pollen in conifers (Ennos, 1994; Mc Cauley, 1995). Furthermore, the non-recombinant nature of cpDNA markers provides unique opportunities for obtaining insights into the origin of hybrid species (Wagner *et al.*, 1987; Govindaraju *et al.*, 1989; Ernst *et al.*, 1990; Wagner *et al.*, 1991b; Wang & Szmidt, 1994; Szmidt *et al.*, 1996). However, in spite of the generally conservative character of cpDNA, in recent years intra-specific variation in it has been found in diverse conifer species (Wagner *et al.*, 1987; Govindaraju *et al.*, 1989; White, 1990b; Wang & Szmidt, 1994) including *Abies* (Tsumura *et al.*, 1994; Ziegenhagen *et al.*, 1995; Tsumura *et al.*, 2000).

The advent of the *polymerase chain reaction* technique (PCR) (Saiki *et al.*, 1985) has profoundly improved both the speed and efficiency of detecting and analysing all types of chloroplast and other sequences. The technique is based on the enzymatic *in vitro* amplification of a specific or arbitrary DNA sequence. It starts with a tiny amount of DNA and two primers that can bind to the two complementary strands of the DNA sequence, after denaturation by heating. A thermally stable DNA polymerase is then used to extend the primers in the presence of the four nucleotides (dNTPs) in a series of cycles. By repeating the denaturation, annealing and extension steps several times, several million copies of the target sequence DNA determined by the primer sequences are obtained. With the PCR technique specific regions can be amplified if the sequence of the conserved regions flanking the region of interest is known.

Variation in the amplification products can be analysed through digestion with restriction enzymes and separation by gel electrophoresis (PCR-RFLP analysis). This technique is highly reproducible and the only potential disadvantage is that it requires previous sequence information on the species investigated. However,

this problem can be alleviated by designing universal primers based on the cpDNA sequence from organisms related to the one under study (Demesure *et al.*, 1995; Dumolin-Lapegue *et al.*, 1997a). The *PCR-RFLP analysis* of chloroplast genes in forest trees has already proved to be very useful for studying phylogenetic relationships among conifers (Tsumura *et al.*, 1995; Wang *et al.*, 2000), for studying the inheritance of chloroplast and mitochondrial genomes (Dumolin-Lapegue *et al.*, 1995; Ziegenhagen *et al.*, 1995; Wang *et al.*, 1996) and for obtaining evidence for the existence of intraspecific variation in many forest tree species (Demesure *et al.*, 1996; Dumolin-Lapegue *et al.*, 1997b)

More recently, the PCR method has been used to amplify highly variable repetitive DNA sequences such as *microsatellites* or *simple sequence repeats* (SSRs). These sequences consist of tandem repeated DNA motifs of six bp or less that occur in high proportion in the nuclear genomes of eukaryotes and have aroused considerable interest due to their ability to generate highly informative DNA markers (Tautz, 1984, 1989). The high degree of variability detected with nuclear SSRs has led to their use for genetic analyses in many plant and animal species (Akkaya et al., 1992; Morgante & Olivieri, 1993; Wu & Tanksley, 1993; Saghai-Maroof et al., 1994). The recent observation that chloroplast genomes contain hypervariable regions (chloroplast simple sequence repeats or cpSSRs) (Powell et al., 1995a; Powell et al., 1995b) has shown their potential for use in population genetic analyses in many forest tree species. Vendramin et al. (1996) designed several primer pairs flanking different monucleotide stretches of DNA present in the chloroplast genome of the pine species Pinus thunbergii. The universality of these primers has been confirmed by the results of several recent studies in conifers (Cato & Richardson, 1996; Vendramin et al. 1997; Bucci et al., 1998; Echt et al., 1998; Morgante et al., 1998; Vendramin et al., 1998; Echt et al., 1999; Vendramin et al., 1999) and the high level of polymorphism observed suggests that cpSSRs share the same hypervariable nature of nuclear SSRs. Unfortunately, due to their high mutation rates, reversion and the possibility of homoplasy, cpSSRs are not suitable for phylogenetic purposes. This was confirmed by the observation made by (Powell *et al.*, 1995b) that the distribution of cpSSR length variants among different Pinus species did not conform to the commonly accepted classification of the genus Pinus. Although relatively expensive, SSR analysis is easy to perform when the appropriate equipment is available. The use of automated DNA sequencing apparatus with appropriate software can speed up and automate the genotyping to a considerable extent.

Summary of the results

Genetic variation and evolution of the Mediterranean Abies species

Studies presented in Papers I, IV and V provided information on the level and distribution of genetic variation among and within natural populations of *A. alba*, *A. cephalonica*, *A. nebrodensis* and *A. numidica* at chloroplast and nuclear loci.

Variation within populations

The levels of allozyme and cpDNA variation observed in the four *Abies* species were in the range of those found in other conifers and confirmed that the highest polymorphism was concentrated in the *Abies* populations from the eastern Mediterranean regions (northern Greece) while a lower level was found in the isolated species from the western regions (*A. nebrodensis* and *A. numidica*). Intermediate values were observed in *A. alba*.

The lower level of polymorphism observed in *A. nebrodensis* and *A. numidica* was probably due to genetic drift resulting from isolation and small population size. As expected, the consequences were more pronounced at the chloroplast level than at the nuclear level. This was particularly evident in *A. nebrodensis*, where 41 % of the individuals in the population shared the same cpSSR haplotype (Paper IV). Moreover, results from study V as well from previous allozyme studies (Vicario *et al.*, 1995; Ducci *et al.*, 1999), showed that the extant population, although severely reduced in size, still retained a considerable amount of variation at the nuclear level. Thus, it is likely that just few *A. nebrodensis* pollen-donating parents gave rise to the extant population and the consequently reduced level of variation had a weaker effect at the nuclear level.

The cpSSR analysis presented in study IV revealed that the values of haplotype diversity among individuals (D^2_{sh}) were related with the size and type of location of the population under study. Thus, low levels of diversity were observed not only in *A. nebrodensis* and *A. numidica*, both of which have small and isolated ranges, but also in the *A. cephalonica* population growing on the island of Cephalonia, isolated from the main distribution centre of the species, and in the Calabrian population of *A. alba*, which is also distant from the main distribution centre of the species in central Europe. The increased level of relatedness observed at the chloroplast level among the individuals of these populations was probably caused by the lack of contact with other heterogeneous sources of variation, and in some cases by drift due to small population size. In a similar cpSSR analysis, Morgante *et al.* (1998) attributed the low D^2_{sh} values found in the majority of the populations of *Pinus halepensis* analysed, to a genetic bottleneck experienced by the species at some point in its evolution.

The higher level of polymorphism detected in the *Abies* taxa from Greece was in accordance with previous allozyme studies showing that the *Abies* populations from this region are highly polymorphic compared to the other Mediterranean

taxa (Fady & Conkle, 1993; Scaltsoyiannes *et al.*, 1999). These results can be explained by the presence in central and northern Greece of the hybrid populations of *A. borisii-regis*, although clearly more studies would be necessary to substantiate this hypothesis. It is also possible that this high degree of polymorphism is a consequence of the post-glacial recolonization events of these populations. As already seen, after the last glaciation, the warmer climate drove the northwards expansion of the *Abies* species from the Balkan refugium, while the *A. cephalonica* populations remained confined to the Greek Peninsula. It is likely that the warmer climate reduced the ability of the populations left in the south to survive, which therefore just moved up into the local mountains. Such limited dispersal did not imply much loss of genetic variation or bottlenecking in these populations compared to those that moved northwards, with the bulk of the variation remaining *in situ* (Hewitt, 1996).

Similar hypotheses can be invoked to explain the higher level of variation found in study I in the *A. alba* populations from central and southern Italy, which is supposed to be one of the refugial areas of the species, compared to the northern populations. Reports from previous studies have also shown that the Calabrian populations of *A. alba* are characterized by pronounced genetic variability, high vitality and growth vigour, while provenances from central and north-eastern Europe show little variability and clear signs of dieback (Larsen, 1986; Bergmann & Kownatzki, 1988; Bergmann *et al.*, 1990; Ducci, 1994; Pennacchini & Ducci, 1994; Konnert & Bergmann, 1995; Vicario *et al.*, 1995).

Variation among populations

In *A. alba* the level of population subdivision detected using cpSSR data in study IV accounted for 19 % of the total variation: more than two times greater than the value obtained from the allozyme data (G_{sT} =8.8 %) in study I. A similar level of population differentiation was also found with cpSSRs by Vendramin *et al.* (1999), who analysed multiple populations across the whole range of *A. alba* (G_{sT} =13.3 %). The absence of extensive pollen migration between geographically distant populations and the multiple post-glacial routes followed by *A. alba* may have been major factors influencing this pattern. As already seen, the effect was more pronounced in uniparentally inherited markers (cpSSRs) than with biparentally inherited markers (allozymes).

However, markedly different results were obtained in *A. cephalonica*. For this species, estimates of population differentiation were substantially higher for allozyme markers (F_{sr} =17.8 %) (Paper V) than for cpSSR markers, where as little as 1.2% of the variation was due to differentiation among populations (Paper IV). In Paper V, we suggested that the low level of population differentiation was probably a consequence of the post-glacial migration history of *A. cephalonica*. As already mentioned, this species migrated from the Balkan refugium and subsequently remained confined to the Greek Peninsula. This situation may have promoted intensive gene exchange among the populations, preventing

differentiation. On the other hand, the unexpectedly high level of differentiation observed in the allozyme study presented in Paper V may be due to the choice of material analysed. While in study IV the majority of the populations investigated were collected in Greece below latitude 38° 50' N, where the pure *A. cephalonica* occurs, in study V we also analysed populations growing well above this latitude, where hybrid populations of *Abies borisii-regis* are believed to grow together with populations of *A. alba* (Mattfeld, 1930). Although genetic distance values presented in study V agreed with the hypothesis that hybrid populations were present in this region, additional analyses using species diagnostic markers should be carried out to clarify this issue.

Mating system

As expected, the multilocus estimates of the outcrossing rate obtained for *A. alba* in study I (0.94) did not differ substantially from the values found in other *Abies* species: 0.89 in *A. alba* (Schroeder, 1989), 0.87 in *A. amabilis* (Davidson, 1990) and >1 in *A. procera* (Siegismund *et al.*, 1996). Therefore, it appears that in *Abies* the selfing rate is low, and in this respect the genus does not differ from other conifer species.

Generally conifers show an excess of homozygotes over panmictic expectations at the embryo stage, which often disappears at the adult stage (Shaw & Allard, 1982a; Szmidt & Muona, 1985; Plessas & Strauss, 1986; Muona *et al.*, 1987). In the allozyme analysis presented in Paper V the majority of the loci analysed, in both embryo and adult populations, did not show significant deviations from Hardy-Weinberg equilibrium. Similarly, in *A. alba* Schroeder (1989) found that heterozygote frequencies in nine openly pollinated seed families were all in agreement with panmictic expectations.

However, occasional departures from random mating may occur in outcrossing species even at the adult stage, mainly due to *inbreeding*. In comparison with most pines, the pollen grains of *Abies* are relatively large and heavy, and the bladders relatively small (Liu, 1971). These features of the taxon, combined with the isolated distribution of populations and population subdivision due to restricted gene flow (Wahlund, 1928), are likely to have promoted some form of inbreeding. This, in turn, is likely to have been responsible for the significant heterozygote deficiency observed at the adult stage in three *A. alba* populations from south central Italy in the study presented in Paper I.

The Abies chloroplast DNA

Results from the PCR-RFLP analysis presented in Paper III showed that the chloroplast genome is highly variable in *Abies* and that this variation is also present at the intraspecific level. Similarly, diversity estimates based on cpSSR haplotype frequency presented in Paper IV were high, and in some cases even higher than corresponding values recently reported in different *Pinus* species (Powell *et al.*, 1995b; Morgante *et al.*, 1998; Provan *et al.*, 1998; Vendramin *et*

al., 1998). In study III, with only ten pairs of primers we found as many as five different haplotypes in a sample of six *A. alba* individuals, while two haplotypes were found in five individuals of *A. cephalonica*, seven individuals of *A. concolor* and four individuals of *A. numidica*. Similar studies employing larger sample sizes failed to detect intraspecific polymorphism in the chloroplast genome of *Pinus* species (Boscherini *et al.*, 1994; Wang & Szmidt, 1994). The cpDNA variation observed was striking since polymorphism was detected in all the regions investigated and appeared to be distributed throughout the whole genome. Of the 106 variants detected overall, the majority was due to length mutations varying in size between 5 to 165 bp.

In a previous study Powell *et al.* (1995a) examined the number and location of SSR regions (microsatellites) with a minimum of 10 repeats in the chloroplast genomes of six different plant species and found 24 such regions in the cpDNA of *Pinus thunbergii*, clearly demonstrating their abundance and distribution in the cpDNA of this species. In study III, in the absence of sequence information, it was not possible to determine the source of the PCR-RFLP variation observed in the *Abies* cpDNA or whether it was partially associated with microsatellite regions similar to those described by Powell *et al.* (1995a).

Recently, Tsumura *et al.* (2000) detected inter and intraspecific cpDNA variation in five Japanese *Abies* species and demonstrated that the variation was caused by a large 42 Kbp inversion associated with a short inverted repeat. Two different haplotypes were observed in 47 populations analysed and the authors suggested that the polymorphism was maintained within populations and species by the high mutation rate of the inversion. They also suggested that in the *Abies* chloroplast genome rearrangements may have been accelerated by the absence of the large inverted repeat; a structure absent in most conifers, which is thought to give stability to the chloroplast genome (Palmer & Thompson 1982; Strauss *et al.*, 1988). However, in *Pinus*, which also lacks the inverted repeats, the gene arrangements appear to be collinear (Strauss *et al.*, 1988; White, 1990a; Lidholm & Gustafsson, 1991; Karpinska & Karpinski, 1993) and little variation has been found in this genome (Boscherini *et al.*, 1994; Wang & Szmidt, 1994) compared to that found in *Abies* cpDNA. Further studies are required to investigate the source of the high level of variation found in the *Abies* cpDNA.

In study III, a single restriction site polymorphism appeared when the cpDNA region *trnS-psbC* was cut with the *Hae*III enzyme and two different variants were observed. A previous analysis of the same region from 12 *A. alba* populations revealed a geographical cline in the distribution of these two variants (Ziegenhagen *et al.*, 1995). One variant was predominant in the eastern populations from Bulgaria, Slovakia and the Carpathians, while the second was predominant in the western populations from the Pyrenees, Vosges and Palatinate Mountains. Accordingly, in our study *A. pinsapo* and *A. nebrodensis* were fixed for the western variant, while both variants were found in *A. alba* and *A. numidica*. The presence of the eastern variant in *A. numidica* strengths the

hypothesis that genetic contact occurred in the past between A. *numidica* and A. *alba*, while the subsequent isolation and bottleneck experienced by A. *nebrodensis* may be the cause of the fixation of the western variant in this species.

Origin and evolution of Abies nebrodensis

In the studies presented in Papers III, IV and V, we studied the genetic variation of *A. nebrodensis* both at the nuclear and chloroplast levels in order to obtain information on the origin of the species and its relationships with the other Mediterranean *Abies* taxa. In particular, in studies IV and V we focused on its relationships with the neighbouring *A. alba*, *A. cephalonica* and *A. numidica*.

Results from both allozyme and cpDNA analyses indicated that *A. nebrodensis* differs from the other *Abies* species studied, justifying its classification as a separate species. However, some affinities to *A. alba* and *A. numidica* were observed in both analyses. In study IV, with the allozyme markers, *A. nebrodensis* appeared to be genetically closest to the population of *A. alba* from southern Italy (Calabria), while in the PCR-RFLP analysis presented in study III, it shared one haplotype with *A. numidica*. Finally, in study IV, we found one cpSSR haplotype in common between the *A. alba* population from Calabria and *A. numidica*.

Although firm conclusions about the relationships of *A. nebrodensis* with any of the *Abies* species investigated requires additional studies employing cladistic methods and larger sample sizes per taxon, results obtained in Papers III, IV and V provided sufficient information to construct the following tentative explanation for the origin and the evolution of this taxon.

The origin of A. nebrodensis can be dated back to the end of the Tertiary period, probably in one of the climatic crises of the latest parts of the Miocene (26-5 BP). At that time the Abies species were already differentiated and well distributed in the Northern Hemisphere. During the climatic crises the Abies range became fragmented and the species more isolated: A. alba was probably confined to the Apennines chain and to central and northern Europe, while the other Abies species were restricted to the mountainous regions of the Balkans, Northern Africa and the Middle East. The most striking event of this period took place at the end of the Miocene, in the Messinian. As indicated by the presence of vast quantities of evaporates, it is evident that the Mediterranean became a hypersaline land-locked sea, located substantially below ocean level. The European and African continents were then connected and this marked the time of mammalian migrations to several Mediterranean islands (Hallam, 1994). It is likely that the connection, which lasted until the early Pliocene (5-1.6 My BP), when the marine flooding took place, offered a possibility for the North African A. numidica to come in contact with A. alba, probably in the region today occupied by Sicily, resulting in the appearance of A. nebrodensis through hybridisation. During the successive ice ages of the Pleistocene (1.6-0.01 My BP), the land was subjected to considerable climatic fluctuations as the polar icecap successively expanded and retreated. One major consequence of this was a series of sea-level changes in the Mediterranean area, with the establishment of new land-links (Hallam, 1994), which may have facilitated additional contacts between *A. nebrodensis* and *A. numidica*. In the warmer period of the Holocene, *A. nebrodensis* became isolated from both *A. numidica* and *A. alba*, promoting further divergence. The affinities described in Papers III, IV and V among the *A. alba* from Calabria, *A. nebrodensis* and *A. numidica* seem to agree with this hypothesis.

The decline of A. nebrodensis occurred in recent times, mainly due to human activities. Indeed, several authors attested to the existence of extensive Abies forests on the Madonie Range until approximately 200 years ago (Morandini et al., 1994 and references therein). By the beginning of the 19th century A. nebrodensis was considered lost by the scientific community, although later investigations led to the discovery of a few individuals in a restricted area in Sicily. These individuals, together with those discovered in the following years, constitute the extant A. nebrodensis population, all of which is at least 70-80 years old. It is likely that due to the severe reduction in A. nebrodensis size that occurred in the last two centuries, many alleles were lost in this species. Consequently, only a fraction of the original genetic variation was present in the small number of founders that gave rise to the extant population (founder effect). At the same time, the few available mates and the lack of contact with other heterogeneous sources of variation increased the level of relatedness among the individuals. This is in accordance with the findings in A. nebrodensis of a decreased level of cpDNA variation and a high percentage of individuals sharing an identical cpSSR haplotype (study IV).

However, it appears that despite the extremely small population size of *A. nebrodensis* and the reduced level of cpDNA variation, the few individuals left in this population still retain a considerable amount of the original genetic variation at the nuclear level (Vicario *et al.*, 1995; Ducci *et al.*, 1999; Paper V). Therefore, special attention should be given to their preservation as well as in the propagation of material for *ex situ* preservation.

Origin and evolution of the Mediterranean species

The complexity of the genus *Abies* and the variability in morphological traits of its species has often led to uncertainties in the classification of the Mediterranean taxa. Results from studies presented in Papers III and IV contributed to elucidate the relationships among these taxa and their migration history using cpDNA markers.

It was evident from the PCR-RFLP analysis presented in Paper III that the chloroplast genome of the ten *Abies* taxa studied shows pronounced intra-specific

diversity. Therefore we could not use our data for phylogenetic analysis. Usually, in phylogenetic studies, inter-specific comparisons of cpDNA variation have involved from one to few individuals per species analysed (Strauss & Doerksen, 1990; Wang & Szmidt, 1994; Tsumura *et al.*, 1995; Krupkin *et al.*, 1996). It was clear that, at least in the genus *Abies*, phylogenetic studies would require analysis of much larger numbers of individuals. However, the distribution of cpDNA haplotypes over the ten taxa investigated in study III, and the detection of haplotypes specific to the most differentiated taxa (*A. concolor*, *A. numidica*, *A. pinsapo* var. *marocana* and *A. pinsapo*) suggested that, at least at the haplotype level, the PCR-RFLP analysis offer considerable potential for the identification of species-specific cpDNA markers in *Abies*.

The pattern of variation observed among the *Abies* taxa studied in Paper III and IV suggested some preliminary hypotheses about their genetic relationships. *Abies alba, A. bornmuelleriana, A. nordmanniana, A. cephalonica* and *A. cilicica,* growing in relatively close regions in the eastern part of the Mediterranean area, harboured the same group of haplotypes. In contrast, the taxa growing in scattered and isolated areas in the southwestern Mediterranean regions, namely Sicily (*A. nebrodensis*), North Africa (*A. pinsapo* var. *marocana* and *A. numidica*), the Iberian Peninsula (*A. pinsapo*) and North America (*A. concolor*), were characterized by a different and more heterogeneous group of haplotypes. These results, together with the finding of different levels of genetic variation in the two groups of taxa, indicate that the two groups are genetically distinct and agree well with the hypothesis that the Mediterranean *Abies* species originated from a common *Abies* ancestor growing in the Balkan and Middle East regions and differentiated along an east-west axis in Europe.

Closing remarks

The studies presented in this thesis, illustrating different patterns of spatial population structure among the Mediterranean *Abies* species investigated, provided insights into the evolutionary processes resulting from courses of post-glacial colonization and subsequent isolation of the taxa, in conjunction with biotic factors like gene flow and mating system. The results provide a good example of how heavily cold periods of the Quaternary in Europe have influenced the amount and distribution of genetic variation in both animals and plants from the Mediterranean region.

On the whole the results agree with the hypothesis that species of the genus *Abies* in Europe had an Asiatic origin and differentiated along an east-west axis. According to this hypothesis, the differentiation started at the beginning of the Miocene period (26-5 My BP), or maybe earlier, from a common *Abies* ancestor growing in the Balkan and Middle East regions then followed an east-west

migration route (Figure 2). Taxa like A. alba, A. bornmuelleriana, A. nordmanniana, A. cephalonica and A. cilicica were the first to differentiate from the ancestor, and moved northward and eastward, expanding their ranges across large areas of Central Europe and the Middle East. In contrast A. pinsapo and A. numidica differentiated much later, when they reached the mountainous regions of southern Spain and North Africa, and have remained isolated there for a long time. It is likely that events like the Messinian salinity crisis of the last part of the Miocene, and the subsequent retreat of the species to their various refugia during the glaciations offered many opportunities for the differentiated Abies taxa to come into contact in several parts of the Mediterranean basin, resulting in the appearance of new species like A. nebrodensis in Sicily. It is also possible that other taxa like A. borisii-regis from central and northern Greece, A. equii-trojani from northwestern Turkey, and A. bornmuelleriana from northern Turkey originated at such times. The investigation of the origin of these taxa would provide important additional information on the genetics and evolution of the Mediterranean species of Abies.

References

- Adams W. T. & Birkes D. S. (1990) Estimating mating parameters in forest tree populations. SPB Academic Publishing by, The Hague, pp. 157-172.
- Akkaya M. S., Bhagwat A. A. & Cregan P. B. (1992) Length Polymorphisms of Simple Sequence Repeat DNA in Soybean. *Genetics* 132: 1131-1139.
- Bacilieri R., Ducousso A., Petit R. J. & Kremer A. (1996) Mating system and asymmetric hybridization in a mixed stand of European oaks. *Evolution* 50: 900-908.
- Beaulieu J. & Simon J. P. 1995. Mating system in natural populations of eastern white pine in Quebec. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 25: 1697-1703.
- Bennet K. D., Tzedakis P. C. & Willis K. J. (1991) Quaternary refugia of north European trees. Journal of Biogeography 18: 103-115.
- Bergmann F. & Kownatzki D. (1988) The genetic variation pattern of Silver fir (*Abies alba*) in Europe monitored from enzyme gene loci. Proceedings of the 5th IUFRO-Tannensymposium. L. Paule, S. Korpel (eds.), Zvolen: pp. 21-26.
- Bergmann F., Gregorius H. R. & Larsen J. B. (1990) Levels of genetic variation in European silver fir (Abies alba). Are they related to the species' decline? Genetica 82: 1-10.
- Birky C. W., Maruyama T. & Fuerst P. (1983) An approach to population and evolutionary genetic theory for genes in mitochondria and chloroplasts, and some results. *Genetics* 103: 513-527.
- Birky C. W. (1988) Evolution and variation in plant chloroplast and mitochondrial genomes. In: Plant evolutionary biology. L. Gottlieb, S. Jain (eds.), Chapman & Hall, London, pp. 23-53.
- Boscherini G., Morgante M., Rossi P. & Vendramin G. (1994) Allozyme and chloroplast DNA variation in Italian and Greek populations of *Pinus leucodermis*. *Heredity* 73: 284-290.
- Bousquet J., Cheliak W. M., Wang J. & Lalonde M. (1990) Genetic divergence and introgressive hybridization between *Alnus sinuata* and *A. crispa* (*Betulaceae*). *Plant Systematics and Evolution* 170: 107-124.
- Breitenbach-Dorfer M., Konnert M., Pinsker W., Starlinger F. & Geburek T. (1997) The contact zone between two migration routes of silver fir, *Abies alba (Pinaceae)*, revealed by allozyme studies. *Plant Systematics and Evolution* 206: 259-272.
- Bucci G., Anzidei M., Madaghiele A. & Vendramin G. G. (1998) Detection of haplotypic variation and natural hybridization in *halepensis*-complex pine species using chloroplast simple sequence repeat (SSR) markers. *Molecular Ecology* 7: 1633-1643.
- Bush R. M. & Smouse P. E. (1991) The impact of electrophoretic genotype on life history traits in *Pinus taeda. Evolution* 45(3): 481-498.
- Cato S. A. & Richardson T. E. (1996) Inter- and intraspecific polymorphism at chloroplast SSR loci and the inheritance of plastids in *Pinus radiata* D. Don. *Theoretical and Applied Genetics* 93: 587-592.
- Changtragoon S. & Finkeldey R. (1995) Patterns of genetic variation and characterization of the mating system of *Pinus merkusii* in Thailand. *Forest Genetics* 2: 87-97.
- Cheliak W. M., Pitel J. A. & Murray G. (1985) Population structure and the mating system of white spruce. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research* 15: 301-308.
- Chiu W. L. & Sears B. B. (1985) Recombination between chloroplast DNAs does not occur in sexual crosses of *Oenothera*. *Molecular General Genetics* 198: 525-528.
- Clegg M. T. & Zurawski G. (1992) Chloroplast DNA and the study of plant phylogeny: present status and future prospects. In: Molecular Systematics of Plants. P. S. Soltis, D. E. Soltis, J. J. Doyle (eds.), Chapman and Hall, New York, London, pp. 1-13.
- Cruzan M. B. (1998) Genetic markers in plant evolutionary ecology. Ecology 79: 400-412.

- Davidson R. (1990) Patterns of variation in Pacific silver fir on Vancouver Islands: a summary. Proceedings of Joint Meeting of Western Forest Genetics Association and IUFRO Working Parties. August 1990, Olympia, Washington, pp. 257-270.
- Demesure B., Sodzi, N. & Petit R. J. (1995) A set of universal primers for amplification of polymorphic non-coding regions of mitochondrial and chloroplast DNA in plants. *Molecular Ecology* 4: 129-131.
- Demesure B., Comps B. & Petit R. J. (1996) Chloroplast DNA phylogeography of the common beech (*Fagus sylvatica* L.) in Europe. *Evolution* 50: 2515-2520.
- Ducci F. (1994) Variabilitá di indici di forma in semenzali di provenienze di abete bianco (*Abies alba* Mill.) dell'Italia centro-meridionale. *Annali Istituto Sperimentale di Selvicoltura* XXII: 53-72.
- Ducci F., Proietti R. & Favre J. (1999) Allozyme assessment of genetic diversity within the relic Sicilian fir Abies nebrodensis (Lojac.) Mattei. Annals of Forest Sciences 56: 345-355.
- Dumolin-Lapegue S., Demesure B. & Petit R. J. (1995) Inheritance of chloroplast and mitochondrial genomes in pedunculate oak investigated with an efficient PCR method. *Theoretical and Applied Genetics* 91: 1253-1256.
- Dumolin-Lapegue S., Pemonge, M. H & Petit R. J. (1997a) An enlarged set of consensus primers for the study of organelle DNA in plants. *Molecular Ecology* 6 (4): 393-397.
- Dumolin-Lapegue S., Demesure B., Fineschi S., Lecorre V. & Petit R. J. (1997b) Phylogeographic structure of white oaks throughout the European continent. *Genetics* 146: 1475-1487.
- Echt C. S., DeVerno L. L., Anzidei M. & Vendramin G. G. (1998) Chloroplast microsatellites reveal population genetic diversity in red pine, *Pinus resinosa* Ait. *Molecular Ecology* 7: 307-316.
- Echt C. S., Vendramin G. G., Nelson C. D. & Marquardt P. (1999) Microsatellite DNA as shared genetic markers among conifer species. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research* 29 (3): 365-371.
- Egelmann G. (1878) A synopsis of the American Firs. Trans. St. Louis Academy of Science, III, pp. 593-602.
- El-Kassaby Y. A., Parkinsson J. & Devitt W. J. B. (1986) The effect of crown segment on the mating system in a Douglas-fir (*Pseudotsuga menziesii* (Mirb.) Franco seed orchard. *Silvae Genetica* 35: 149-155.
- Ellstrand N., Devlin B. & Marshall D. L. (1989) Gene flow by pollen into small populations: data from experimental and natural stands of wild radish. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Science* USA 86: 9044-9047.
- Ellstrand N. C. (1992) Gene flow by pollen implications for plant conservation genetics. *Oikos* 63: 77-86.
- Ennos R. (1994) Estimating the relative rates of pollen and seed migration among plant populations. *Heredity* 72: 250-259.
- Ernst S. G., Hanover J. W. & Keathley D. E. (1990) Assessment of natural interspecific hybridization of blue and Engelmann spruce in southwestern Colorado. *Canadian Journal of Botany* 68: 1489-1496.
- Fady B., Arbez M. & Marpeau A. (1992) Geographic Variability of Terpene Composition in Abies cephalonica Loud. and Abies Species Around the Aegean - Hypotheses for Their Possible Phylogeny from the Miocene. Trees-Structure and Function 6: 162-171.
- Fady B. & Conkle M. T. (1993) Allozyme variation and possible phylogenetic implications in *Abies* cephalonica Loud. and some related Eastern Mediterranean firs. Silvae Genetica 42: 351-359.
- Farjon A. & Rushforth K. D. (1989) A classification of Abies Miller (Pinaceae). Notes Royal Botanical Garden Edinburgh 46: 59-79.
- Franco J. d. A. (1950) Abetos. Universidade Técnica de Lisbona, Lisbon.
- Friedman S. T. & Adams W. T. (1985) Estimation of gene flow into two seed orchards of loblolly pine (*Pinus taeda L.*). *Theoretical and Applied Genetics* 69: 609-615.

- Gaiotto F. A., Bramucci M. & Grattapaglia D. (1997) Estimation of outcrossing rate in a breeding population of *Eucalyptus urophylla* with dominant RAPD and AFLP markers. *Theoretical and Applied Genetics* 95: 842-849.
- Geburek T. (1997) Isozymes and DNA markers in gene conservation of forest trees. *Biodiversity and Conservation* 6: 1639-1654.
- Godt M. J. W. & Hamrick J. L. (1991) Estimates of Outcrossing Rates in Lathyrus-Latifolius Populations. Genome 34: 988-992.
- Gordon G. & Glendinning R. (1858). The pinetum. London.
- Govindaraju D. R., Wagner D. B., Smith G. P. & Dancik B. P. (1988) Chloroplast DNA variation within individual trees of a *Pinus banksiana - Pinus contorta* sympatric region. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research* 18: 1347-1350.
- Govindaraju D. R. (1989) Estimates of gene flow in forest trees. *Biological Journal of the Linnean* Society 37: 345-357.
- Govindaraju D. R., Dancik B. P. & Wagner D. B. (1989) Novel chloroplast DNA polymorphisms in a sympatric region of two pines. *Journal of Evolutionary Biology* 2: 49-59.
- Govindaraju D. R., Lewis P. & Cullis C. (1992) Phylogenetic analysis of pines using ribosomal DNA restriction fragment length polymorphisms. *Plant Systematics and Evolution* 179: 141-153.
- Haig S. M. (1998) Molecular contributions to conservation. Ecology 79: 413-425.
- Hallam A. (1994) An outline of phanerozoic biogeography. Oxford University Press, Oxford, New York, Tokyo.
- Hamrick J. L., Mitton J. B. & Linhart Y. B. (1981) Levels of genetic variation in trees: influence of life history characteristics. Proceedings of the Symposium on isozymes of North American forest trees and forest insects. M.T. Conkle (eds.). July 1979, Berkeley, California, pp. 35-41.
- Hamrick J. L., Godt M. J. W., Clegg M. T., Kahler A. L. & Weir B. S. (1990) Allozyme diversity in plant species. In: Plant population genetics, breeding and genetic resources. A. H. D Brown (eds.), Sinauer Associates, Sunderland, USA, pp. 43-63.
- Heinze B. (1997). A PCR marker for a *Populus deltoides* allele and its use in studying introgression with native European *Populus nigra*. *Belgian Journal of Botany* 129: 123-130.
- Hewitt G. M. (1996) Some genetic consequence of ice ages, and their role in divergence and speciation. Biological Journal of the Linnean Society 58: 247-276.
- Hickel R. (1906-1908) Notes pour servir à la dètermination pratique des Abiètinèes. *Bull. Soc. Dendr.* France.
- Hiebert R. D. & Hamrick J. L. (1983) Patterns and levels of genetic variation in Great Basin bristlecone pine, *Pinus longaeva*. Evolution 37(2): 302-310.
- Hiratsuka J., Shimada H., Whittier R., Ishibashi T., Sakamoto M., Mori M., Kondo C., Honji Y., Sun C.
 R., Meng B. Y., Li Y. Q., Kanno A., Nishizawa Y., Hirai A., Shinozaki K. & Sugiura M. (1989)
 The complete sequence of the rice (*Oryza sativa*) chloroplast genome: Intermolecular recombination between distinct tRNA genes accounts for a major plastid DNA inversion during the evolution of the cereals. *Molecular General Genetics* 217: 185-194.
- Huntley B. & Birks H. J. B. (1983) An atlas of past and present pollen maps for Europe *Abies* Fir. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, pp. 73-90.
- Huntley B. (1990) European vegetation history: paleovegetation maps from pollen data 13000 yr BP to present. *Journal of Quaternary Science* 5: 103-122.
- Karp A. & Edwards K.J. (1997) DNA markers: a global overview. In: DNA markers. G. Caetano-Anolles and P.M. Gresshoff (eds.). Wiley-VCH Inc, New York.
- Karpinska B. & Karpinski S. (1993) The chloroplast genome of *Pinus sylvestris* physical map and localization of chloroplast genes. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research* 23: 234-238.
- Kent A. H. (1900) Veitch's Manual of the Coniferae. New and enlarged edition. London.

- Klaehn F. U. & Winiesky J. A. (1962) Interspecific hybridization in the genus Abies. Silvae Genetica 11: 130-142.
- Konnert M. & Bergmann F. (1995) The geographical distribution of genetic variation of silver fir (Abies alba, Pinaceae) in relation to its migration history. Plant Systematics and Evolution 196: 19-30.

Kormutak A. (1979) Artificial hybridization of some Abies species. Biologia 34: 311-319.

Kormutak A. (1981) Cytological study on crossability of some Abies species. Biologia 36: 245-251.

- Kormutak A. (1985) Study on species hybridization within the genus Abies. Veda, Publishing house, Bratislava.
- Krupkin A. B., Liston A. & Strauss S. H. (1996) Phylogenetic analysis of the hard pines (*Pinus* subgenus *Pinus*, *Pinaceae*) from chloroplast DNA restriction site analysis. American Journal of Botany 83: 489-498.
- Kuittinen H., Muona O., Kärkkäinen K. & Borzan Z. (1991) Serbian spruce, a narrow endemic, contains much genetic variation. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 21: 363-367.
- Landry P. (1984) Synopsis du genre Abies. Bull. Soc. Bot. France 3: 223-229.
- Larsen J. B. (1986) Silver fir decline: A new hypothesis concerning this complex decline syndrome in Abies alba (Mill.). Fortwiss. Cbl. 105: 381-396.
- Lidholm J., Szmidt A. E., Hällgren J. E. & Gustafsson P. (1988) The chloroplast genomes of conifers lack one of the rRNA-encoding inverted repeats. *Molecular General Genetics* 212: 6-10.
- Lidholm J & Gustafsson P. (1991) The chloroplast genome of the gymnosperm *Pinus contorta*: a physical map and a complete collection of overlapping clones. *Current Genetics* 20: 161-166.
- Liu T. S. (1971) A monograph of the genus *Abies*. Forestry College Agriculture National Taiwan University, Taipei, Taiwan.
- Longauer R., Zhelev P., Paule L. & Gömöry D. (1992) The mating system outcrossing rate and genetic differentiation in natural Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris* L) populations from Bulgaria. *Biologia* 47: 539-547.
- Maier R. M., Neckermann K., Igloi G. L. & Kössel H. (1995) Complete sequence of the maize chloroplast genome: gene content, hotspots of divergence and fine tuning of genetic information by transcript editing. *Journal of Molecular Biology* 251: 614-628.
- Mattfeld J. (1930) Uber Hybridogene Sippen der Tanne. Bibliotheca Botanika 100: 1-84.
- Matzenko A. E. (1968) Novitates systematicae plantarum vascularium Series novae generis Abies Miller. Leningrad.
- Mayr E. (1963) Animal Species and Evolution. Harvard University Press, Cambridge, Massachusetts.
- Mayr H. (1890) Monographie der Abbietineen des Japanischen Reiches. G. Himmer (eds.), Munchen.
- Mc Cauley D. E. (1995) The use of chloroplast DNA polymorphism in studies of gene flow in plants. Trends in Ecology & Evolution 10: 198-202.
- Miller P. H. (1754). The gardner's dictionary. Abridged.
- Mitsopoulos D. J. & Panetsos C. P. (1987) Origin of variation in fir forest of Greece. Silvae Genetica 36: 1-15.
- Mitton J. B., Linhart Y. A., Davis M. L. & Sturgeon K. B. (1981) Estimation of outcrossing in ponderosa pine, *Pinus ponderosa* Laws. from patterns of segregation of protein polymorphisms and from frequencies of albino seedlings. *Silvae Genetica* 30: 117-121.
- Mitton J. B. (1994) Molecular approaches to population biology. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics 25: 45-69.
- Mogensen H. L. (1996) The hows and whys of cytoplasmic inheritance in seed plants. American Journal of Botany 83: 383-404.
- Morandini R., Ducci F. & Menguzzato G. (1994) *Abies nebrodensis* (Lojac.) Mattei Inventario1992. *Annali Isituto Sperimentale di Selvicoltura* XXII: 5-51.

- Morgante M. & Olivieri A. M. (1993) PCR-amplified microsatellites as markers in plant genetics. *The Plant Journal* 3: 175-182.
- Morgante M., Felice N. & Vendramin G. G. (1998) Analysis of hypervariable chloroplast microsatellites in *Pinus halepensis* reveals a dramatic bottleneck. In: Molecular tools for screening biodiversity: plants and animals. A. Karp, P. G. Isaac, and D. S. Ingram (eds.). Chapman and Hall, London, pp. 407-412.
- Mosseler A., Egger K. N. & Hughes G. A. (1992). Low Levels of Genetic Diversity in Red Pine Confirmed by Random Amplified Polymorphic DNA Markers. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research* 22: 1332-1337.
- Muona O. & Szmidt A. E. (1985) A multilocus study of natural populations of *Pinus sylvestris*. Lecture Notes in Biomathematics 60: 226-240.
- Muona O., Yazdani R. & Rudin D. (1987) Genetic change between life stages in *Pinus sylvestris*: allozyme variation in seeds and planted seedlings. *Silvae Genetica* 36 (1): 39-41.
- Muona O., Harju A. & Kärkkäinen K. (1988) Genetic comparison of natural and nursery grown seedlings of *Pinus sylvestris* using allozymes. *Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research* 3: 37-46.
- Muona O., Paule L., Szmidt A. E. & Kärkkäinen K. (1990) Mating system analysis in a central and northern European population of *Picea abies*. Scandinavian Journal of Forest Research 5: 97-102.
- Nagasaka K. & Szmidt A. E. (1985) Multilocus analysis of the external pollen contamination of a Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris* L.) seed orchard. *Lecture Notes in Biomathematics* 60: 134-138.
- Neale D. B., Wheeler N. C. & Allard R. W. (1986) Paternal inheritance of chloroplast DNA in Douglasfir. Canadian Journal of Forest Research 16: 1152-1154.
- Neale D. B. & Sederoff R. R. (1989) Paternal inheritance of chloroplast DNA and maternal inheritance of mitochondrial DNA in loblolly pine. *Theoretical and Applied Genetics* 77: 212-216.
- Neale D. B., Marshall K. A. & Sederoff R. R. (1989) Chloroplast and mitochondrial DNA are paternally inherited in Sequoia sempervirens D. Don Endl. Proceedings of the National Academy of Science USA 86: 9347-9349.
- Ohyama K., Fukuzawa H., Kohchi T., Shirai H., Sano T., Sano S., Umesono K., Shiki Y., Takeuchi M., Chang Z., Aota S., Inokuchi H. & Ozeki H. (1986) Chloroplast gene organization deduced from complete sequence of liverwort *Marchantia polymorpha* chloroplast DNA. *Nature* 322: 572-574.
- Palmer J. D. & Thompson W. F. (1981) Rearrangements in the chloroplast genomes of mung bean and pea. Proceedings of the National Academy of Science USA 78: 5533-5537.
- Palmer J. D. (1985) Comparative organization of chloroplast genomes. *Annual Review of Genetics* 19: 325-354.
- Palmer J. D. (1990) Contrasting modes and tempos of genome evolution in land plant organelles. *TIG* 6: 115-120.
- Parker P. G., Snow A. A., Schug M. D., Booton G. C. & Fuerst P.A. (1998) What molecules can tell us about populations: Choosing and using a molecular marker. *Ecology* 79 (2): 361-382
- Patschke W. (1913) Uber die extratropischen ostasiatischen Coniferen und ihre Bedeutung für die Pflanzengeographische Gliederung Ostasiens. *Bot. Jahrb.* XLVIII: 626-776.
- Pennacchini F. & Ducci F. (1994) Prova di resistenza ad inquinanti di 6 provenienze italiane di abete bianco. Annali Istituto Sperimentale di Selvicoltura XXII: 73-93.
- Plessas M. E. & Strauss S. H. (1986) Allozyme differentiation among populations, stands, and cohorts in Monterey pine. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research* 16: 1155-1164.
- Powell W., Morgante M. & McDevitt R. (1995a) Hypervariable microsatellites provide a general source of polymorphic DNA markers for the chloroplast genome. *Current Biology* 5: 1023-1029.

- Powell W., Morgante M., McDevitt R., Vendramin G. & Rafalski J. (1995b) Polymorphic simple sequence regions in chloroplast genomes: Applications to the population genetics of pines. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Science USA* 99: 7759-7763.
- Provan J., Soranzo N., Wilson N. J., Mc Nicol J. W., Forrest G. I., Cottrell J. & Powell W. (1998) Genepool variation in Caledonian and European Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris* L.) revealed by chloroplast simple-sequence repeats. *Proceedings of the Royal Society of London* 265: 1697-1705.
- Raubeson L. A. & Jansen R. K. (1992) A rare chloroplast-DNA structural mutation is shared by all conifers. *Biochemical Systematics and Ecology* 20 (1): 17-24.
- Ridley M. (1993) Evolution. Blackwell Scientific Publications, Oxford, London, Edinburgh, Melbourne, Paris, Berlin, Vienna.
- Saghai-Maroof M., Biyashev R., Yang G., Zhang Q. & Allard R. (1994) Extraordinarily polymorphic microsatellites DNA in barley. Proceedings of the National Academy of Science USA 91: 5466-5470.
- Saiki R. K., Scharf S., Faloona F., Mullis K. B., Horn G. T., Erlich H. A. & Arnheim N. (1985) Enzymatic amplification of B-globin genomic sequences and restriction site analysis for diagnosis of sickle cell anaemia. *Science* 230: 1350-1354.
- Sargent C. S. (1898) The silva of North America. Boston and New York.
- Scaltsoyiannes A., Tsaktsira M. & Drouzas A. D. (1999) Allozyme differentiation in the Mediterranean firs (*Abies, Pinaceae*). A first comparative study with phylogenetic implications. *Plant Systematics and Evolution* 216: 289-307.
- Schroeder S. (1989) Outcrossing rates and seed characteristics in damaged natural populations of Abies alba Mill. Silvae Genetica 38: 185-189.
- Shaw D. V. & Allard R. W. (1982a). Isozyme heterozygosity in adult and open pollinated embryo samples of Douglas- fir. *Silva Fennica* 16: 115-121.
- Shaw D. V. & Allard R. W. (1982b) Estimation of outcrossing rate in Douglas-fir using isozyme markers. *Theoretical and Applied Genetics* 62: 113-120.
- Shimada H. & Sugiura M. (1991) Fine structural features of the chloroplast genome: comparison of the sequenced chloroplast genes. *Nucleic Acids Research*. 19: 983-990.
- Shinozaki K., Ohme M., Tanaka M., Wakasugi T., Hayashida N., Matsubayashi T., Zaita N., Chungwongse J., Obokata J., Yamaguchi-Shinozaki K., Ohto C., Torazawa K., Meng B. Y., Sugita M., Deno H., Kamogashira T., Yamada K., Kusuda J., Takaiwa F., Kato A., Tohdoh N., Shimada H. & Sugiura M. (1986) The complete nucleotide sequence of the tobacco chloroplast genome: its gene organization and expression. *EMBO Journal* 5: 2043-2049.
- Siegismund H. R., Kjär E. & Bräuner Nielsen U. (1996) Mating system estimates and effective population numbers for an isolated noble fir (*Abies proceera*) clonal seed orchard in Denmark. *Canadian Journal of Forest Research* 26: 1135-1141.
- Sigurgeirsson A. & Szmidt A. E. (1993) Phylogenetic and biogeographic implications of chloroplast DNA variation in *Picea*. *Nordic Journal of Botany* 13: 233-246.
- Slatkin M. (1985) Gene flow in natural populations. Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics 16: 393-430.
- Snow A. A. & Lewis P. O. (1993) Reproductive traits and male fertility in plants Empirical approaches. *Annual Review of Ecology and Systematics* 24: 331-351.
- Sorensen F. C. & Adams W. T. (1993) Self fertility and natural selfing in three Oregon Cascade populations of lodgepole pine. In : *Pinus contorta* – from untamed forest to domesticated crop. IUFRO Meeting WP 2.02.06 and Frans Kempe symposium. August 1993, Umeå, Sweden, pp. 358-374.
- Sorensen F. C. (1994) Frequency of seedlings from natural self-fertilization in Pacific Northwest ponderosa pine (*Pinus ponderosa* Dougl. ex Laws.). *Silvae Genetica* 43: 100-108.

- Sorensen F. C. (1999) Relationship between self-fertility, allocation of growth, and inbreeding depression in three coniferous species. *Evolution* 53: 417-425.
- Spach E. (1854) Historie naturelle des végétaux Phanérogames. Paris.
- Stine M. & Keathley D. E. (1990) Paternal inheritance of plastids in Engelmann spruce x blue spruce hybrids. *Journal of Heredity* 81: 443-446.
- Strauss S. H., Palmer J. D., Howe G. T. & Doerksen A. H. (1988) Chloroplast genomes of two conifers lack a large inverted repeat and are extensively rearranged. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Science USA* 85: 3898-3902.
- Strauss S. H. & Doerksen A. H. (1990) Restriction fragment analysis of pine phylogeny. Evolution 44: 1081-1096.
- Strauss S. H., Bousquet J., Hipkins V. D. & Hong Y-P. (1992) Biochemical and molecular genetic markers in biosystematic studies of forest trees. New Forests 6: 125-158.
- Sugiura M. (1992) The chloropast genome. Plant Molecular Biology 19: 149-168.
- Suyama Y., Yoshimaru H. & Tsumura Y. (2000) Molecular phylogenetic position of Japanese *Abies* (*Pinaceae*) based on chloroplast DNA sequences. *Molecular Plant Evolution*. (In press).
- Szmidt A. E. (1982) Genetic variation in isolated populations of stone pine (*Pinus cembra* L.). Silva Fennica 16: 196-200.
- Szmidt A. E. & Muona O. (1985) Genetic effects of Scots pine (*Pinus sylvestris* L.) domestication. *Lecture Notes in Biomathematics* 60: 241-252.
- Szmidt A. E., Alden T. & Hällgren J-E. (1987) Paternal inheritance of chloroplast DNA in *Larix*. *Plant Molecular Biology* 9: 59-64.
- Szmidt A. E., Wang X-R. & Changtragoon S. (1996) Contrasting patterns of genetic diversity in two tropical pines: *Pinus kesiya* (Royle ex Gordon) and *P. merkusii* (Jungh et De Vriese). *Theoretical and Applied Genetics* 92: 436-441.
- Szmidt A. E. & Wang X-R. (2000) Genetic markers in forest genetics and breeding the tunnel remains dark. In: Forest Genetics and Sustainability. C. Matyas (eds.). Kluwer Academic Publishers, The Netherlands, pp. 31-48.
- Taberlet P., Fumagalli L., Wustsaucy A. G. & Cosson J. F. (1998) Comparative phylogeography and postglacial colonization routes in Europe. *Molecular Ecology* 7: 453-464.
- Tautz D. (1984) Simple sequences are ubiquitous repetitive components of eukariotic genomes. *Nucleic Acid Research* 12: 4127-4138.
- Tautz D. (1989) Hypervariability of simple sequences as a general source for polymorphic DNA markers. Nucleic Acid Research 17: 6463-6471.
- Tsumura Y., Ogihara Y., Sasakuma T. & Ohba K. (1993) Physical map of chloroplast DNA in sugi, Cryptomeria japonica. Theoretical and Applied Genetics 86: 166-172.
- Tsumura Y., Taguchi H., Suyama Y. & Ohba K. (1994) Geographical cline of chloroplast DNA variation in *Abies mariesii*. *Theoretical and Applied Genetics* 89: 922-926.
- Tsumura Y., Yoshimura K., Tomaru N. & Ohba K. (1995) Molecular phylogeny of conifers using RFLP analysis of PCR-amplified specific chloroplast genes. *Theoretical and Applied Genetics* 91: 1222-1236.
- Tsumura Y., Kawahara T., Wickneswari R. & Yoshimura K. (1996) Molecular phylogeny of Dipterocarpaceae in Southeast Asia using RFLP of PCR-amplified chloroplast genes. Theoretical and Applied Genetics 93: 22-29.
- Tsumura Y. & Suyama Y. (1998) Differentiation of mitochondrial DNA polymorphisms in populations of five Japanese *Abies* species. *Evolution* 52: 1031-1042.
- Tsumura Y., Suyama Y. & Yoshimura K. (2000) Chloroplast DNA inversion polymorphism in populations of *Abies* and *Tsuga*. *Molecular Biology and Evolution*. (In press).

- Tzedakis P. C. (1993) Long-term tree populations in northwest Greece through multiple Quaternary climatic cycles. *Nature* 364: 437-440.
- Vekemans X. & Jacquemart A. L. (1997) Perspectives on the use of molecular markers in plant population biology. *Belgian Journal of Botany* 129: 91-100.
- Vendramin G. G., Lelli L., Rossi P. & Morgante M. (1996) A set of primers for the amplification of 20 chloroplast microsatellites in *Pinaceae*. *Molecular Ecology* 5: 595-598.
- Vendramin, G.G. & Ziegenhagen, B. (1997) Characterisation and inheritance of polymorphic plastid microsatellites in *Abies. Genome* 40 (6): 857-864.
- Vendramin G. G., Anzidei M., Madaghiele A. & Bucci G. (1998) Distribution of genetic diversity in *Pinus pinaster* Ait. as revealed by chloroplast microsatellites. *Theoretical and Applied Genetics* 97: 456-463.
- Vendramin G. G., Degen B., Petit R. J., Anzidei M., Madaghiele A. & Ziegenhagen B. (1999) High level of variation at *Abies alba* chloroplast microsatellite loci in Europe. *Molecular Ecology* 8: 1117-1126.
- Vicario F., Vendramin G. G., Rossi P., Liò P. & Giannini R. (1995) Allozyme, chloroplast DNA and RAPD markers for determining genetic relationships between *Abies alba* and the relic population of *Abies nebrodensis*. *Theoretical and Applied Genetics* 90: 1012-1018.
- Vogel J. C., Rusmey F. G., Schneller J. J., Barrett J. A. & Gibby M. (1999) Where are the glacial refugia in Europe? Evidence from pteridophytes. *Biological Journal of the Linnean Society* 66: 23-37.
- Wahlund S. (1928) Zusammensetzung von Populationen und Korrelationsercheinungen vom Standpunkt der Vererbungslehre aus betrachtet. *Hereditas* 11: 65-106.
- Wagner D. B., Furnier G. R., Saghai-Maroof M. A., Williams S. M., Dancik B. P. & Allard R. W. (1987) Chloroplast DNA polymorphisms in lodgepole and jack pines and their hybrids. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Science USA* 84: 2097-2100.
- Wagner D. B., Govindaraju D. R., Yeatman C. W. & Pitel J. A. (1989) Paternal chloroplast DNA inheritance in a diallel cross of Jack pine (*Pinus banksiana* Lamb). Journal of Heredity 80: 483-485.
- Wagner D. B., Dong J., Carlson M. R. & Yanchuk A. D. (1991a) Paternal leakage of mitochondrial DNA in *Pinus*. Theoretical and Applied Genetics. 82: 510-514.
- Wagner D. B., Sun Z.-X., Govindaraju D. R. & Dancik B. P. (1991b) Spatial patterns of chloroplast DNA and cone morphology variation within populations of a *Pinus banksiana-Pinus contorta* sympatric region. *The American Naturalist* 138: 156-170.
- Wakasugi T., Tsudzuki J., Ito S., Nakashima K., Tsudzuki T. & Sugiura M. (1994) Loss of all ndh genes as determined by sequencing the entire chloroplast genome of the black pine *Pinus* thunbergii. Proceedings of the National Academy of Science USA 91: 9794-9798.
- Wang X-R. & Szmidt A. E. (1993) Chloroplast DNA-based phylogeny in Asian Pinus species (Pinaceae). Plant Systematics and Evolution 188: 197-21.
- Wang X-R. & Szmidt A. E. (1994) Hybridization and chloroplast DNA variation in a *Pinus species* complex from Asia. *Evolution* 48: 1020-1031.
- Wang X-R., Szmidt A. E. & Lu M-Z. (1996) Genetic evidence for the presence of cytoplasmic DNA in pollen and gametophytes and maternal inheritance of mitochondrial DNA in *Pinus*. Forest Genetics 3: 37-44.
- Wang X-R., Tsumura Y., Yoshimaru H., Nagasaka K. & Szmidt A. E. (1999) Phylogenetic relationships of Eurasian pines (*Pinus, Pinaceae*) based on chloroplast *rbcL*, *matK*, *rpl20-rps18* spacer and *trnV* intron sequences. *American Journal of Botany* 86: 1742-1753.
- Wang X-R., Szmidt A. E. & Nguyen N. H. (2000) The phylogenetic position of the endemic flat-needle pine *Pinus krempfii* (*Pinaceae*) from Vietnam, based on PCR-RFLP analysis of chloroplast DNA. *Plant Systematics and Evolution* 220: 21-36.

- Watano Y., Imazu M. & Shimizu T. (1996) Spatial distribution of cpDNA and mtDNA haplotypes in a hybrid zone between *Pinus pumila* and *P. parviflora* var *pentaphylla* (*Pinaceae*). Journal of Plant Research 109: 403-408.
- White E. E. (1990a) Chloroplast DNA in Pinus monticola 1. Physical map. *Theoretical and Applied Genetics* 79: 119-124.
- White E. E. (1990b) Chloroplast DNA in Pinus monticola 2. Survey of within-species variability and detection of heteroplasmic individuals. *Theoretical and Applied Genetics* 79: 251-255.
- Wolfe K. H., Li W. H. & Sharp P. M. (1987) Rates of nucleotide substitution vary greatly among plant mitochondrial, chloroplast, and nuclear DNAs. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Science* USA 84: 9054-9058.
- Wolfe K. H., Morden C. W. & Palmer J. D. (1992) Function and evolution of minimal plastid genome from a non-photosynthetic parasitic plant. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Science USA* 89: 10648-10652.
- Wu K. S. & Tanksley S. (1993) Abundance, polymorphism and genetic mapping of microsatellites in rice. *Molecular General Genetics* 241: 225-235.
- Yazdani R., Muona O., Rudin D. & Szmidt A. E. (1985) Genetic structure of a *Pinus sylvestris* L. seedtree stand and naturally regenerated understorey. *Forest Science* 31: 430-436.
- Ziegenhagen B., Kormutak A., Schauerte M. & Scholz F. (1995) Restriction site polymorphism in chloroplast DNA of Silver Fir (*Abies alba* Mill.). Forest Genetics 2: 99-107.

Acknowledgments

Laura wishes to thanks:

Alfred Szmidt (her supervisor), Xiao-Ru Wang and Francesco Cannata who helped her to start and complete the PhD.

Special and sincere thanks to: ③

- Giuseppe Vendramin (co-supervisor and friend), Anders Ericsson, Göran Sandberg and Gertrud Lestander (without your help and support I would have not make it).

- my collaborators and friends Andreas Drouzas, EnricoRovelli, John Blackwell, Fiorella Villani & Marcello Cherubini, Maria & Antonella, Maria Margarida ĭ, Estelle, Leopoldo and Laurence & 1. Stefan N, @Mario D, Grazia & family, my dear...dear Peppe S, David, Francesco, Angela, (Robba & Matti, Dugald & Marian J, Vincent & Anne, Wan, Lu, Kyu-Suk, Adolfo, Erik, Helga, Maria & Magnus, Sangeeta, Julien, Ana ...and to all the students (PhD and non), Post Docs, guests and people who worked and still are working at the department (you are many ©!).

A warm and deep thanks to: my family in Italy, to Gunnel & Tore, Sam, Anna & Sara and to my dear husband Per and my daughter Greta, with all my love Ψ ... (and Nemo \Re !)

6 The study was supported with grants from the SLU (Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences), the SJFR (Swedish Council for Forestry and Agricultural Research), the Swedish Forest and Biotechnology Centre, the CNR (Italian National Council of Research), the SJFR/CNR initiative (Co-operation in Agricultural Research), the Swedish Institute, the KSLA (Swedish Academy of Agriculture and Forestry), the Kempe and the "Wallenberg" Foundations.